TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
DISTRICT

COLLIER COUNTY Regular Board Meeting December 9, 2024
9:00 A.M.

Special District Services, Inc.
27499 Riverview Center Boulevard, #253 Bonita Springs, FL 33134
www.terrenocdd.org 561.630.4922 Telephone 877.SDS.4922 Toll Free 561.630.4923 Facsimile

AGENDA TERRENO
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT
DiVosta Sales Center 1729 Terreno Boulevard
Naples, Florida 34120
REGULAR BOARD MEETING
December 9, 2024
9:00 A.M.

Call to Order
Proof of Publication	Page 1
Seat New Board Members
Administer Oath of Office and Review Board Member Duties and Responsibilities
Establish Quorum
Additions or Deletions to Agenda
Comments from the Public for Items Not on the Agenda
Approval of Minutes
September 9, 2024 Regular Board Meeting	Page 2
Old Business
Discussion Regarding Lake Banks
New Business
Consider Resolution No. 2024-09 – Delegating Resolution	Page 6
Consider Approval of Supplemental Engineering Report	Page 70
Consider Approval of Supplemental Methodology	Page 76
Consider Appointment of Bond Counsel	Page 77
Administrative Matters
Board Members Comments
Adjourn

LocaliQ
Florida
GANNETT

PO Box 631244 Cincinnati, OH 45263-1244

AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION
Laura Archer
Terreno Community Development District 250 I Burns RD# A
Palm Beach Gardens FL 33410-5207

STATE OF WISCONSIN, COUNTY OF BROWN

Before the undersigned authority personally appeared, who on oath says that he or she is the Legal Advertising Representative of the Naples Daily News, a newspaper published in Collier County, Florida; that the attached copy of advertisement, being a Legal Ad in the matter of Public Notices, was published on the publicly accessible website of Collier and Lee Counties, Florida, or in a newspaper by print in the issues of, on:

09/30/2024

Affiant further says that the website or newspaper complies with all legal requirements for publication in chapter 50, Florida Statutes.
Subscribed and sworn to before me, by the legal clerk, who is personally known to me, on 09/30/2024

LC!!'

-ll'_,,,,,,_re,	Q,	-_: ------

Publication Cost:	$292,08	
Tax Amount:	$0,00	
Payment Cost:	$292,08	
Order No:	10600910	
Customer No:	1126132	
PO#:		
TFHS IS NOT	fNVOICE!	

My commission c:-;pires

# of Copies: 1

P/1.!asc do nor l!SL' tlusjbrmj(Jr payment remifla11ce.

TERR ENO COMMUNITY OEVEL­ OPMENT OISTRICT
FISCAL YEAR 2024/2025 REGU- LAR MEETING SCHEOULE NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN 11101
the Boord of Supervisors of the Terreno Communirv Development District will hold Regular i'Aeetings at the DiVosto Sales Center located at 1729 Terreno Boulevard, Naples, Florida 34120 at 9:00 o.rn. on 1t1e following dates:
October 14, 2024
November 5, 2024
December 9, 2024
January 13, 2025
February 10, 2025
March 10, 2025
April 14, 2025
May 12, 2025
June 9, 2025
July 14, 2025
August 11, 2025
September 8, 2025
The purpose of the meetings is to conduct ony business coming before the Board. Meetings ore open to the public and will be conducted in accordance with the provisions of Florido lov-1. Copies of the Agendas for any of the meetings may be obtained from the Districl's website or by contacting the Districl Manager at (561) 630-4922 and/or toll free at l-877-737-4922 prior to the date of the particular meeting.
From time to 1ime one or more Supervisors may participate by tele• phone; therefore a speaker tele­ phone will be present at the meeting location so that Supervisors may be fully informed of the discussions taking place. Meetings may be continued as found necessary to a time and place specified on the record.
If any person decides to appeal any decision mode with respect to any matter considered ot these meet­ ings, such person will need a record of the proceedings and such person may need to insure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is mode at his or her own expense and wt1ict1 record includes the testimony and evidence on which the oppeol is based.
In accordance with the provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act, any person requiring special occom• modotions or on interpreter to participate at rnw of these meetings should contact the District Mono9cr
al (561) 630-4922 ond/or loll-free ot l- 377.737.,1922 cit leost seven i 7) days prior to the date of the porticulor meeting.
Meetings may be cancelled from lime lo time without odvertised notice.
TERRENO COMMUNITY OEVEL­
OPMENT OISTRICT
1.vww.tPrrenocdd-org 9/30/24 10600910

NANCY HEYRMAN
Notary Public State of Wisconsin

Page 1 of 1

TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT REGULAR BOARD MEETING
SEPTEMBER 9, 2024

CALL TO ORDER

The September 9, 2024, Regular Board Meeting of the Terreno Community Development District (the “District”) was called to order at 9:05 a.m. at the Golf Club of the Everglades located at 8835 Vanderbilt Beach Road, Naples, Florida 34120.

PROOF OF PUBLICATION

Proof of publication was presented which showed that notice of the Regular Board Meeting had been published in the Naples Daily News on August 30, 2024, as legally required.

ADMINISTER OATH OF OFFICE AND REVIEW BOARD MEMBER DUTIES & RESPONSIBILITIES

Ms. Krizen administered the Oath of Office to Andrew Reiser. Ms. John was available for any question regarding Board Member responsibilities and duties, of which there were none at this time. The Supervisors will contact Ms. Willson or Ms. John if any questions should arise.

ESTABLISH A QUORUM

A quorum was established with the following Supervisors in attendance:

Chairman Scott Brooks, Vice Chairperson Laura Ray and Supervisors Naomi Robertson, Patrick Butler and Andrew Reiser.

Also in attendance were District Manager Michelle Krizen of Special District Services, Inc.; District Counsel Kate John of Kutak Rock (via phone); and District Engineer Ryan Lorenz of J.R. Evans Engineering, P.A. (via phone)..

ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO AGENDA

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA

There were no comments from the public for items not on the agenda.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
May 13, 2024, Public Hearing & Regular Board Meeting
The May 13, 2024, Public Hearing & Regular Board Meeting minutes were presented for consideration.

Page 1 of 4

A motion was made by Ms. Ray, seconded by Mr. Brooks and passed unanimously approving the May 13, 2024, Public Hearing & Regular Board Meeting minutes, as presented.

OLD BUSINESS
Discussion Regarding Lake Banks

The Lake Bank Report was accepted at the May meeting, authorizing up to $20,000 for lake bank repairs to be coordinated by Mr. Reiser. Mr. Reiser will obtain a proposal and forward it to District Counsel for a contract to be executed for the work prior to the end of the fiscal year.

Sandhill Environmental and Passarella Monitoring currently have a contract with Pulte. The Preserve maintenance and compliance monitoring have been completed on behalf of the District. A letter agreement can be completed to allow the District to reimburse Pulte for the work completed this year. The contracts should be reassigned to the District moving forward. Mr. Reiser will work with District staff in providing the necessary documents.

A motion was made by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Ray and passed unanimously authorizing Mr. Reiser to work with District staff in the drafting and execution of a letter agreement with Pulte to pay for the preserve work completed on behalf of the District for a not to exceed amount of $75,000.

A motion was then made by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Ray and passed unanimously authorizing Mr. Reiser to work with District staff to have the Passarella Monitoring and Sandhill Environmental contracts reassigned to the District, including execution of same.

NEW BUSINESS
Consider Resolution No. 2024-07 – Adopting a Fiscal Year 2023/2024 Amended Budget

Resolution No. 2024-07 was presented, entitled:

RESOLUTION NO. 2024-07

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF THE TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT AUTHORIZING AND ADOPTING AN AMENDED FINAL FISCAL YEAR 2023/2024 BUDGET (“AMENDED BUDGET”), PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 189, FLORIDA STATUTES; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

The Preserve Maintenance needs to be increased to $75,000 and the Lake Bank Maintenance needs to be increased to $20,000.

A motion was made by Ms. Ray, seconded by Mr. Reiser and passed unanimously adopting Resolution No. 2024-07, as amended.
Consider Resolution No. 2024-08 – Adopting Goals and Objectives
Resolution No. 2024-08 was presented, entitled:

Page 2 of 4

RESOLUTION 2024-08

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF THE TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT ADOPTING GOALS, OBJECTIVES, AND PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND STANDARDS; PROVIDING A SEVERABILITY CLAUSE; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE.

Ms. John explained the new statute requiring the adoption of goals and objectives.

A motion was made by Ms. Ray, seconded by Mr. Reiser and passed unanimously adopting Resolution No. 2024-08, as presented.

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

The next meeting will be October 14, followed by a landowner meeting on November 5. There was a consensus of the Board that Mr. Reiser will have a proxy for voting.

BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS

Ms. Robertson shared that for Bond 1 all lots had been attached. Mr. Butler shared that Platting Phase 3 had almost been completed, and Phase 4 was in permitting. Ms. Robertson discussed finalizing plats prior to the Bond 2 issuance to avoid a true-up at completion. Looking ahead to costs that can be incorporated into the next bond, we will need to start the process of issuance approximately 6 months prior.

Ms. Robertson asked Ms. John about the Omnibus Addendum. Ms. John clarified that the document was to make sure the appropriate lots were with the appropriate bond. This document will be brought back to the Board for ratification.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Board, a motion was made by Ms. Ray, seconded by Mr. Brooks and passed unanimously adjourning the meeting at 9:33 a.m.

ATTESTED BY:

	
Secretary/Assistant Secretary	Chairperson/Vice-Chair

RESOLUTION NO. 2024–09

A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS OF THE TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT (THE “DISTRICT”) AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF NOT EXCEEDING
$10,000,000 TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT, SPECIAL ASSESSMENT BONDS, SERIES 2025 (2025 ASSESSMENT AREA) (THE “BONDS”) TO FINANCE CERTAIN PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE WITHIN THE 2025 ASSESSMENT AREA WITHIN THE DISTRICT; DETERMINING THE NEED FOR A NEGOTIATED LIMITED OFFERING OF THE BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR A DELEGATED AWARD OF SUCH BONDS; APPROVING THE UNDERWRITER FOR THE LIMITED OFFERING OF THE BONDS; APPROVING THE FORM OF AND AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF A BOND PURCHASE CONTRACT WITH RESPECT TO THE BONDS; APPROVING THE USE OF THAT CERTAIN MASTER TRUST INDENTURE DATED AS OF JANUARY 1, 2023 WITH RESPECT TO THE BONDS AND APPROVING THE FORM OF AND AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF A SECOND SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST INDENTURE GOVERNING THE BONDS; APPROVING THE FORM OF AND AUTHORIZING THE DISTRIBUTION OF A PRELIMINARY LIMITED OFFERING MEMORANDUM; APPROVING THE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF A FINAL LIMITED OFFERING MEMORANDUM; APPROVING THE FORM OF AND AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION OF A CONTINUING DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT, AND APPOINTING A DISSEMINATION AGENT; APPROVING THE APPLICATION OF BOND PROCEEDS; AUTHORIZING CERTAIN MODIFICATIONS TO THE ASSESSMENT METHODOLOGY REPORT AND ENGINEER’S REPORT; MAKING CERTAIN DECLARATIONS; PROVIDING FOR THE REGISTRATION OF THE BONDS PURSUANT TO THE DTC BOOK-ENTRY ONLY SYSTEM; AUTHORIZING THE PROPER OFFICIALS TO DO ALL THINGS DEEMED NECESSARY IN CONNECTION WITH THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF THE BONDS; AND PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY, CONFLICTS AND AN EFFECTIVE DATE.
WHEREAS, the Terreno Community Development District (the “District”) is a local unit of special-purpose government organized and existing in accordance with the Uniform Community Development District Act of 1980, Chapter 190, Florida Statutes, as amended (the “Act”), created by Ordinance No. 22-22, duly enacted by the Board of County Commissioners of Collier County, Florida, on June 14, 2022 and becoming effective on June 17, 2022; and
WHEREAS, the District was created for the purpose of delivering certain community development services and facilities within and outside its jurisdiction; and
WHEREAS, the Board of Supervisors of the District (herein, the “Board”) has previously adopted Resolution No. 2022-23 on July 11, 2022 (the “Initial Bond Resolution”), pursuant to

which the District authorized the issuance of not to exceed $25,000,000 of its Special Assessment Bonds to be issued in one or more series to finance all or a portion of the District’s capital improvement program; and
WHEREAS, any capitalized term used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Initial Bond Resolution; and
WHEREAS, pursuant to the Initial Bond Resolution, the Board approved the form of Master Trust Indenture (the “Master Trust Indenture”) to be entered into by the District and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as trustee (the “Trustee”), and a Supplemental Trust Indenture (herein, the “Form Supplemental Trust Indenture”) also to be entered into by the District and the Trustee; and
WHEREAS, the District previously issued its Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2023 (2023 Project) pursuant to a final version of the Master Trust Indenture dated as of January 1, 2023 (the “Master Indenture”) and a final version of the Form Supplemental Indenture dated as of January 1, 2023, both by and between the District and the Trustee;
WHEREAS, based on the current development plans of the Developer of certain lands within the District, the Board finds it necessary to finance a portion of the necessary public infrastructure necessary for the development of phases 3, 4 and 5 within the District representing the herein defined 2025 Assessment Area; and
WHEREAS, the Board hereby determines to issue its Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025 (2025 Assessment Area) (the “Series 2025 Bonds”) in the principal amount of not exceeding $10,000,000 for the purpose of providing funds to finance a portion of the public infrastructure within the District for the benefit of a designated assessment area referred to as the “2025 Assessment Area” relating to the development planned therein, specifically, the “2025 Project” as described in the District’s Master Engineer’s Report dated July 11, 2022, as amended and supplemented from time to time (collectively, the “Engineer’s Report”); and
WHEREAS, the 2025 Project is hereby determined to be necessary to coincide with the Developer’s plan of development; and
WHEREAS, there has been submitted to this meeting with respect to the issuance and sale of the Series 2025 Bonds and submitted to the Board forms of:
a Bond Purchase Contract with respect to the Series 2025 Bonds by and between FMSbonds, Inc., as the underwriter (the “Underwriter”) and the District, together with the form of a disclosure statement attached to the Bond Purchase Contract pursuant to Section 218.385, Florida Statutes, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the “Bond Purchase Contract”);
a Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B (the “Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum”);

a Continuing Disclosure Agreement among the District, the dissemination agent named therein and the obligated parties named therein, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C; and
the Second Supplemental Trust Indenture (the “Second Supplemental” and, together with the Master Indenture, the “2025 Indenture”) between the District and the Trustee, substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D.
WHEREAS, in connection with the sale of the Series 2025 Bonds, it may be necessary that certain modifications be made to the Master Special Assessment Methodology Report dated July 11, 2022, as supplemented (collectively, “Assessment Methodology Report”) and the Engineer’s Report to conform such reports to the final terms of the Series 2025 Bonds; and
WHEREAS, the proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall also fund a debt service reserve account, pay capitalized interest and pay the costs of the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Supervisors of the Terreno Community Development District (the “Board”), as follows:
Section 1.  Negotiated Limited Offering of Series 2025 Bonds. The District hereby finds that because of the complex nature of assessment bond financings in order to better time the sale of the Series 2025 Bonds and secure better rates, it is necessary and in the best interest of the District that the Series 2025 Bonds, in the aggregate principal amount of not exceeding
$10,000,000 be sold on a negotiated limited offering basis. The District hereby further finds that it will not be adversely affected if the Series 2025 Bonds are not sold pursuant to competitive sales.
Section 2.  Purpose; Assessment Area Designation. The District has authorized its capital improvement plan for the parcels comprising 2025 Assessment Area, as set forth in the Engineer’s Report, and hereby authorizes the financing of a portion of the acquisition and/or construction of certain public infrastructure benefiting all assessable lands within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District by issuing the Series 2025 Bonds to finance a portion of the 2025 Project. The 2025 Project includes, but is not limited to, stormwater drainage facilities including related earthwork, water and sewer facilities, including connection charges, public roadway improvements relating to the stormwater facilities, the differential cost of undergrounding electric utilities and related costs, all as more particularly described in the Engineer’s Report.
Section 3.  Sale of the Series 2025 Bonds. Except as otherwise provided in the last sentence of this Section 3, the proposal submitted by the Underwriter offering to purchase the Series 2025 Bonds at the purchase price established pursuant to the parameters set forth below and on the terms and conditions set forth in the Bond Purchase Contract (attached hereto as Exhibit A), are hereby approved and adopted by the District in substantially the form presented. Subject to the last sentence of this Section 3, the Chairperson (or, in the absence of the Chairperson, any other member of the Board) is hereby authorized to execute and deliver on behalf of the District, and the Secretary of the District is hereby authorized (if so required) to affix the Seal of the District and attest to the execution of the Bond Purchase Contract in substantially the form presented at this meeting. The disclosure statements of the Underwriter, as required by Section 218.385, Florida Statutes, to be delivered to the District prior to the execution of the Bond Purchase Contract, a

copy of which is attached as an exhibit to the Bond Purchase Contract, will be entered into the official records of the District. The Bond Purchase Contract, in final form as determined by counsel to the District and the Chairperson, may be executed by the District without further action provided that (i) the Series 2025 Bonds mature not later than the statutory permitted period; (ii) the principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds issued does not exceed $10,000,000; (iii) the rate on the Series 2025 Bonds shall not exceed the maximum rate permitted under Florida law; (iv) if the Series 2025 Bonds will be subject to optional redemption, which determination will be made on or before the sale date of the Series 2025 Bonds, the first optional call date and the redemption price shall be determined on or before the Bond Purchase Contract is executed by the District; and
the purchase price to be paid by the Underwriter for the Series 2025 Bonds is not less than 98% of the par amount of the Series 2025 Bonds issued (exclusive of any original issuance discount).
Section 4. The Limited Offering Memorandum. The Limited Offering Memorandum, in substantially the form of the Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum (as herein defined and subject to the other conditions set forth herein) attached hereto as Exhibit B, with such changes as are necessary to conform to the details of the Series 2025 Bonds and the requirements of the Bond Purchase Contract, is hereby approved. The District hereby authorizes the execution of the Limited Offering Memorandum and the District hereby authorizes the Limited Offering Memorandum, when in final form, to be used in connection with the limited offering and sale of the Series 2025 Bonds. The District hereby authorizes and consents to the use by the Underwriter of a Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B, in connection with the Limited Offering of the Series 2025 Bonds (the “Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum”). The final form of a Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum shall be determined by the Underwriter and the professional staff of the District, with final approval by the Chairperson. The Limited Offering Memorandum may be modified in a manner not inconsistent with the substance thereof and the terms of the Series 2025 Bonds as shall be deemed advisable by the Bond Counsel and counsel to the District, with final approval by the Chairperson. The Chairperson (or, in the absence of the Chairperson, any other member of the Board) is hereby further authorized to execute and deliver on behalf of the District, the Limited Offering Memorandum and any amendment or supplement thereto, with such changes, modifications and deletions as the member of the Board executing the same may deem necessary and appropriate with the advice of Bond Counsel and counsel to the District, with final approval by the Chairperson, such execution and delivery to be conclusive evidence of the approval and authorization thereof by the District. The District hereby authorizes the Chairperson (or, in the absence of the Chairperson, any other member of the Board) to deem “final” the Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum except for permitted omissions all within the meaning of Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and to execute a certificate in that regard.
Section 5.  Details of the Series 2025 Bonds. The proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be applied in accordance with the provisions of the 2025 Indenture. The Series 2025 Bonds shall mature in the years and in the amounts, bear interest at such rates and be subject to redemption, all as provided in the 2025 Indenture. The execution of the Indenture shall constitute approval of such terms as set forth in the 2025 Indenture and this Resolution. The maximum aggregate principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds authorized to be issued pursuant to this Resolution and the 2025 Indenture shall not exceed $10,000,000.

Section 6. Continuing Disclosure; Dissemination Agent. The Board does hereby authorize and approve the execution and delivery of a Continuing Disclosure Agreement by the Chairperson (or, in the absence of the Chairperson, any other member of the Board) substantially in the form presented to this meeting and attached hereto as Exhibit C. The Continuing Disclosure Agreement is being executed by the District and the other parties thereto in order to assist the Underwriter in the marketing of the Series 2025 Bonds and compliance with Rule 15c2-12 of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Special District Services, Inc. is hereby appointed the initial dissemination agent.
Section 7. Authorization of Use of the Master Indenture, Authorization of Execution and Delivery of the Second Supplemental. The Board does hereby authorize and approve the execution by the Chairperson (or, in the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice Chairperson or any other member of the Board) and the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary and the delivery of the Second Supplemental and the Master Indenture, each by and between the District and the Trustee. The 2025 Indenture shall provide for the security of the Series 2025 Bonds, and express the contract between the District and the owners of the Series 2025 Bonds. The Second Supplemental shall be substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D and is hereby approved, with such changes therein as are necessary or desirable to reflect the terms of the sale of the Series 2025 Bonds as shall be approved by the Chairperson (or, in the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice Chairperson, or any other member of the Board) executing the same, with such execution to constitute conclusive evidence of such officer’s approval and the District’s approval of any changes therein from the form of the Second Supplemental attached hereto as Exhibit D.
Section 8.  Authorization and Ratification of Prior Acts. All actions previously taken by or on behalf of District in connection with the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds are hereby authorized, ratified and confirmed.
Section 9. Authorization of Underwriter. The Board hereby authorizes or ratifies FMSbonds, Inc., to serve as the Underwriter for the Series 2025 Bonds.
Section 10.  Book-Entry Only Registration System. The registration of the Series 2025 Bonds shall initially be by the book-entry only system established with The Depository Trust Company.
Section 11. Assessment Methodology Report. The Board hereby authorizes any modifications to the Assessment Methodology Report prepared by Special District Services, Inc. in connection with the Series 2025 Bonds if such modifications are determined to be appropriate in connection with the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds.
Section 12.  Engineer’s Report. The Board hereby authorizes any modifications to the Engineer’s Report prepared by JR Evans Engineering in connection with the Series 2025 Bonds if such modifications are determined to be appropriate in connection with the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds or modifications to the 2025 Project.
Section 13. Further Official Action. The Chairperson, the Vice Chairperson, the Secretary and each member of the Board and any other proper official or member of the

professional staff of the District are each hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any and all documents and instruments and to do and cause to be done any and all acts and things necessary or desirable for carrying out the transactions contemplated by this Resolution. In the event that the Chairperson, the Vice Chairperson or the Secretary is unable to execute and deliver the documents herein contemplated, such documents shall be executed and delivered by the respective designee of such officer or official or any other duly authorized officer or official of the District herein authorized. The Secretary or any Assistant Secretary is hereby authorized and directed to apply and attest the official seal of the District to any agreement or instrument authorized or approved herein that requires such a seal and attestation.
Section 14. Severability. If any section, paragraph, clause or provision of this Resolution shall be held to be invalid or ineffective for any reason, the remainder of this Resolution shall continue in full force and effect, it being expressly hereby found and declared that the remainder of this Resolution would have been adopted despite the invalidity or ineffectiveness of such section, paragraph, clause or provision.
Section 15.  Inconsistent Proceedings. All resolutions or proceedings, or parts thereof, in conflict with the provisions hereof are to the extent of such conflict hereby repealed or amended to the extent of such inconsistency.
PASSED in public session of the Board of Supervisors of the Terreno Community Development District, this 9th day of December, 2024.
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT
ATTEST:
By:			By:	 Name: 			Name: 	 Title: Secretary			Title: Chairperson, Board of Supervisors  

EXHIBIT A
FORM OF BOND PURCHASE CONTRACT

EXHIBIT B
DRAFT COPY OF PRELIMINARY LIMITED OFFERING MEMORANDUM

EXHIBIT C
FORM OF CONTINUING DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

EXHIBIT D
FORM OF SECOND SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST INDENTURE

703940092v4

SECOND SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST INDENTURE

BETWEEN

TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT AND
U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

as Trustee

Dated as of January 1, 2025

Authorizing and Securing
$	
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT SPECIAL ASSESSMENT BONDS, SERIES 2025
(2025 ASSESSMENT AREA)

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Page
ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS	3
ARTICLE II THE SERIES 2025 BONDS	8
SECTION 2.01.	Amounts and Terms of Series 2025 Bonds; Issue of Series 2025 Bonds	8
SECTION 2.02.	Execution	8
SECTION 2.03.	Authentication	8
SECTION 2.04.	Purpose, Designation and Denominations of, and Interest Accruals on,
the Series 2025 Bonds.	8
SECTION 2.05.	Debt Service on the Series 2025 Bonds	9
SECTION 2.06.	Disposition of Series 2025 Bond Proceeds	10
SECTION 2.07.	Book-Entry Form of Series 2025 Bonds	10
SECTION 2.08.	Appointment of Registrar and Paying Agent	11
SECTION 2.09.	Conditions Precedent to Issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds	11
ARTICLE III REDEMPTION OF SERIES 2025 BONDS	13
SECTION 3.01.	Redemption Dates and Prices	13
SECTION 3.02.	Notice of Redemption	15
ARTICLE IV ESTABLISHMENT OF CERTAIN FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS; ADDITIONAL COVENANTS OF THE ISSUER; PREPAYMENTS; REMOVAL OF SPECIAL ASSESSMENT LIENS	16
SECTION 4.01.	Establishment of Certain Funds and Accounts	16
SECTION 4.02.	Series 2025 Revenue Account	19
SECTION 4.03.	Power to Issue Series 2025 Bonds and Create Lien	20
SECTION 4.04.	2025 Assessment Area to Conform to Consulting Engineers Report	20
SECTION 4.05.	Prepayments; Removal of the Special Assessment Liens.	21
ARTICLE V COVENANTS AND DESIGNATIONS OF THE ISSUER	23
SECTION 5.01.	Collection of Series 2025 Special Assessments	23
SECTION 5.02.	Continuing Disclosure	23
SECTION 5.03.	Investment of Funds and Accounts	23
SECTION 5.04.	Additional Obligations	23
SECTION 5.05.	Acknowledgement Regarding Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account Moneys Following an Event of Default	24
ARTICLE VI THE TRUSTEE; THE PAYING AGENT AND REGISTRAR	25
SECTION 6.01.	Acceptance of Trust	25
SECTION 6.02.	Trustee’s Duties	25
SECTION 6.03.	Brokerage Confirmations	25
ARTICLE VII MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	26
SECTION 7.01.	Interpretation of Second Supplemental Indenture	26
SECTION 7.02.	Amendments	26
SECTION 7.03.	Counterparts and Electronically Signed and/or Transmitted Signatures	26

SECTION 7.04.	Appendices and Exhibits	26
SECTION 7.05.	Payment Dates	26
SECTION 7.06.	No Rights Conferred on Others	26
SECTION 7.07.	Patriot Act Requirements of the Trustee	26
EXHIBIT A	DESCRIPTION OF 2025 ASSESSMENT AREA EXHIBIT B	FORM OF SERIES 2025 BOND
EXHIBIT C	FORMS OF REQUISITIONS EXHIBIT D	FORM OF INVESTOR LETTER

THIS SECOND SUPPLEMENTAL TRUST INDENTURE (the “Second Supplemental Indenture”), dated as of January 1, 2025 between the TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT (together with its successors and assigns, the “Issuer”), a local unit of special-purpose government organized and existing under the laws of the State of Florida, and
U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, a national banking association duly organized and existing under the laws of the United States and having a designated corporate trust office in Fort Lauderdale, Florida, as trustee (said trust company and any bank or trust company becoming successor trustee under this Second Supplemental Indenture being hereinafter referred to as the “Trustee”);
W I T N E S S E T H:
WHEREAS, the Issuer is a local unit of special purpose government duly organized and existing under the provisions of the Uniform Community Development District Act of 1980, Chapter 190, Florida Statutes, as amended (the “Act”), by Ordinance No. 2022-22, duly enacted by the Board of County Commissioners of Collier County, Florida (the “County”), on June 14, 2022 and effective June 17, 2022 (the “Ordinance”); and
WHEREAS, the premises governed by the Issuer, as described more fully in the Ordinance, consisting of approximately 325.767 acres of land (herein, the “District Lands” or “District”), are located entirely within the unincorporated area of the County; and
WHEREAS, the Issuer has been created for the purpose of delivering certain community development services and facilities for the benefit of the District Lands; and
WHEREAS, the Issuer has determined to undertake, in one or more stages, the acquisition and/or construction of public improvements and community facilities as set forth in the Act for the special benefit of certain District Lands; and
WHEREAS, the Issuer has previously adopted Resolution No. 2022-23 on July 11, 2022 (the “Authorizing Resolution”), authorizing the issuance of not to exceed $25,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of its special assessment bonds in one or more Series (the “Bonds”) to finance a portion of the design, acquisition and construction costs of certain improvements pursuant to the Act for the special benefit of the District Lands or portions thereof and approving the form of and authorizing the execution and delivery of a master trust indenture and supplemental indenture; and
WHEREAS, to the extent not constructed by the Issuer, Pulte Home Company, LLC, a Michigan limited liability company (the “Developer”), as the master developer of a residential community to be located within the District and may construct all of the public infrastructure necessary to serve such residential community (herein, the “Development”), which such public infrastructure is necessary to develop the Development and will benefit certain District Lands and such public infrastructure will be constructed and/or purchased by the Issuer with a portion of the proceeds of the herein described Series 2025 Bonds (such public infrastructure as described on Exhibit A is herein collectively referred to as the “2025 Project”); and
WHEREAS, the Issuer has determined to issue a second Series of Bonds, designated as the Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025 (2025

Assessment Area) (the “Series 2025 Bonds”), pursuant to the herein defined Master Indenture and this Second Supplemental Indenture; and
WHEREAS, in the manner provided herein, the proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds will be used to provide funds for (i) the Costs of acquiring and/or constructing the 2025 Project, (ii) funding Capitalized Interest through at least May 1, 2025, (iii) the funding of the Series 2025 Reserve Account, and (iv) the payment of the costs of issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds; and
WHEREAS, the Series 2025 Bonds will be secured by a pledge of Series 2025 Pledged Revenues (as hereinafter defined) to the extent provided herein; and
NOW,	THEREFORE,	THIS	SECOND	SUPPLEMENTAL	INDENTURE
WITNESSETH, that to provide for the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds, the security and payment of the principal or Redemption Price thereof (as the case may be) and interest thereon, the rights of the Bondholders and the performance and observance of all of the covenants contained herein and in said Series 2025 Bonds, and for and in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained and of the purchase and acceptance of the Series 2025 Bonds by the Owners thereof, from time to time, and of the acceptance by the Trustee of the trusts hereby created, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the Issuer does hereby assign, transfer, set over and pledge to U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as Trustee, its successors in trust and its assigns forever, and grants a lien on all of the right, title and interest of the Issuer in and to the Series 2025 Pledged Revenues as security for the payment of the principal, redemption or purchase price of (as the case may be) and interest on the Series 2025 Bonds issued hereunder, all in the manner hereinafter provided, and the Issuer further hereby agrees with and covenants unto the Trustee as follows:
TO HAVE AND TO HOLD the same and any other revenues, property, contracts or contract rights, accounts receivable, chattel paper, instruments, general intangibles or other rights and the proceeds thereof, which may, by delivery, assignment or otherwise, be subject to the lien created by the Indenture with respect to the Series 2025 Bonds.
IN TRUST NEVERTHELESS, for the equal and ratable benefit and security of all present and future Owners of the Series 2025 Bonds issued and to be issued under this Second Supplemental Indenture, without preference, priority or distinction as to lien or otherwise (except as otherwise specifically provided in this Second Supplemental Indenture) of any one Series 2025 Bond over any other Series 2025 Bond, all as provided in the Indenture.
PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that if the Issuer, its successors or assigns, shall well and truly pay, or cause to be paid, or make due provision for the payment of the principal or redemption price of the Series 2025 Bonds issued, secured and Outstanding hereunder and the interest due or to become due thereon, at the times and in the manner mentioned in such Series 2025 Bonds and the Indenture, according to the true intent and meaning thereof and hereof, and the Issuer shall well and truly keep, perform and observe all the covenants and conditions pursuant to the terms of the Indenture to be kept, performed and observed by it, and shall pay or cause to be paid to the Trustee all sums of money due or to become due to it in accordance with the terms and provisions hereof, then upon such final payments this Second Supplemental Indenture and the rights hereby granted shall cease and terminate, otherwise this Second Supplemental Indenture to be and remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS
In this Second Supplemental Indenture capitalized terms used without definition shall have the meanings ascribed thereto in the Master Indenture and, in addition to certain terms defined in the recitals above, the following terms shall have the meanings specified below, unless otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires:
“Acquisition Agreement” shall mean that certain Acquisition Agreement relating to the acquisition of the 2025 Project, by and between the Developer and the Issuer.
“Arbitrage Certificate” shall mean that certain Arbitrage Certificate, including arbitrage rebate covenants, of the Issuer, dated the date of delivery of the Series 2025 Bonds, relating to certain restrictions on arbitrage under the Code with respect to the Bonds.
“Assessment Resolutions” shall mean Resolution No. 2022-24, Resolution No. 2022-25, Resolution 2022-29, and Resolution No. 2025-  of the Issuer adopted on July 11, 2022, July 11, 2022, August 29, 2022, and 	, 2025, respectively, as amended and supplemented from time to time.
“Authorized Denomination” shall mean, with respect to the Series 2025 Bonds, on the date of issuance, in the denominations of $5,000 and any integral multiple thereof provided, however, if any initial beneficial owner does not purchase at least $100,000 of the Series 2025 Bonds at the time of initial delivery of the Series 2025 Bonds, such beneficial owner must either execute and deliver to the Underwriter on the date of delivery of the Series 2025 Bonds the investor letter substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D or otherwise establish to the satisfaction of the Underwriter that such Beneficial Owner is an “accredited investor,” as described in Rule 501(a) under Regulation D of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
“Bonds” shall mean the Issuer’s Special Assessments Bonds issued pursuant to the Master Indenture.
“Consulting Engineer” shall mean JR Evans Engineering, P.A., and its successors.
“Continuing Disclosure Agreement” shall mean the Continuing Disclosure Agreement for the benefit of the owners of the Series 2025 Bonds, dated the date of delivery of the Series 2025 Bonds, by and among the Issuer, the dissemination agent named therein, the Developer, and joined by the other parties named therein, in connection with the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds.
“Collateral Assignment” shall mean that certain instrument executed by the Developer in favor of the Issuer whereby all of the Project Documents and other material documents necessary to complete phases 3, 4 and 5 of the Development (comprising all of the development planned for the 2025 Project) are collaterally assigned as security for the Developer’s obligation to pay the Series 2025 Special Assessments imposed against lands within the District owned by the Developer from time to time.
“District Manager” shall mean Special District Services, Inc., and its successors and assigns.

“Indenture” shall mean collectively, the Master Indenture and this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Interest Payment Date” shall mean May 1 and November 1 of each year, commencing May 1, 2025, and any date principal of the Series 2025 Bonds is paid including any Quarterly Redemption Date.
“Majority Holders” means the beneficial owners of more than fifty percent (50%) of the Outstanding principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds.
“Master Indenture” shall mean the Master Trust Indenture, dated as of January 1, 2023, by and between the Issuer and the Trustee, as supplemented and amended with respect to matters pertaining solely to the Master Indenture or the Series 2025 Bonds (as opposed to supplements or amendments relating to any Series of Bonds other than the Series 2025 Bonds as specifically defined in this Second Supplemental Indenture).
“Paying Agent” shall mean U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, and its successors and assigns as Paying Agent hereunder.
“Prepayment” shall mean the payment by any owner of property within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District of the amount of the Series 2025 Special Assessments encumbering its property, in whole or in part, prior to its scheduled due date, including optional prepayments. The term “Prepayment” also means any proceeds received as a result of accelerating and/or foreclosing the Series 2025 Special Assessments or as a result of a true-up payment. “Prepayments” shall include, without limitation, Series 2025 Prepayment Principal.
“Quarterly Redemption Date” means February 1, May 1, August 1 and November 1 of any calendar year.
“Redemption Price” shall mean the principal amount of any Series 2025 Bond payable upon redemption thereof pursuant to this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Registrar” shall mean U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association and its successors and assigns as Registrar hereunder.
“Regular Record Date” shall mean the fifteenth day (whether or not a Business Day) of the calendar month next preceding an Interest Payment Date.
“Release Conditions” shall mean all of the following:
all of the principal portion of the Series 2025 Special Assessments has been assigned to residential units that have been sold and closed; and
no Event of Default under the Master Indenture has occurred, all as evidenced pursuant to Section 4.01(f) hereof.
“Resolution” shall mean, collectively, (i) Resolution No. 2022-23 of the Issuer adopted on July 11, 2022, pursuant to which the Issuer authorized the issuance of not exceeding $25,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its Bonds to finance the construction or acquisition of public

infrastructure within the District, and (ii) Resolution No. 2024-09 of the Issuer adopted on December 9, 2024, pursuant to which the Issuer authorized, among other things, the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds in an aggregate principal amount of $10,000,000 to finance the acquisition of the 2025 Project, specifying the details of the Series 2025 Bonds and awarding the Series 2025 Bonds to the purchasers of the Series 2025 Bonds.
“Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account” shall mean the Account so designated, established as a separate Account within the Acquisition and Construction Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(a) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account” shall mean the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account established as a separate Account within the Bond Redemption Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(g) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Bonds” shall mean the $	aggregate principal amount of Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025 (2025 Assessment Area), to be issued as fully registered Bonds in accordance with the provisions of the Master Indenture and this Second Supplemental Indenture, and secured and authorized by the Master Indenture and this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account” shall mean the Account so designated, established as a separate Account within the Acquisition and Construction Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(a) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount” shall mean the subaccount so designated, established as a separate subaccount under the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account pursuant to Section 4.01(g) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Interest Account” shall mean the Account so designated, established as a separate Account within the Debt Service Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(d) of this Second Supplemental Indenture .
“Series 2025 Optional Redemption Subaccount” shall mean the subaccount so designated, established as a separate subaccount under the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account pursuant to Section 4.01(g) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Pledged Revenues” shall mean with respect to the Series 2025 Bonds (a) all revenues received by the Issuer from the Series 2025 Special Assessments levied and collected on the assessable lands within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District, including, without limitation, amounts received from any foreclosure proceeding for the enforcement of collection of such Series 2025 Special Assessments or from the issuance and sale of tax certificates with respect to such Series 2025 Special Assessments, and (b) all moneys on deposit in the Funds, Accounts and subaccounts established under the Indenture created and established with respect to or for the benefit of the Series 2025 Bonds; provided, however, that Series 2025 Pledged Revenues shall not include (A) any moneys transferred to the Series 2025 Rebate Fund and investment earnings thereon, (B) moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account of the Acquisition and Construction Fund, and (C) special assessments levied and collected by the Issuer under Section 190.022 of the Act for maintenance purposes or “maintenance assessments” levied and

collected by the Issuer under Section 190.021(3) of the Act (it being expressly understood that the lien and pledge of the Indenture shall not apply to any of the moneys described in the foregoing clauses (A), (B) and (C) of this proviso).
“Series 2025 Prepayment Principal” shall mean the portion of a Prepayment corresponding to the principal amount of Series 2025 Special Assessments being prepaid pursuant to Section 4.05 of this Second Supplemental Indenture or as a result of an acceleration of the Series 2025 Special Assessments pursuant to Section 170.10, Florida Statutes, if such Series 2025 Special Assessments are being collected through a direct billing method.
“Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount” shall mean the subaccount so designated, established as a separate subaccount under the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account pursuant to Section 4.01(g) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Principal Account” shall mean the account so designated, established as a separate account within the Debt Service Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(c) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Rebate Fund” shall mean the Fund so designated, established pursuant to Section 4.01(j) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Reserve Account” shall mean the Series 2025 Reserve Account established as a separate Account within the Debt Service Reserve Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(f) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Reserve Requirement” or “Reserve Requirement” shall mean an amount initially equal to fifty percent (50%) of the maximum annual debt service with respect to the initial principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds determined on the date of issue. Upon satisfaction of the Release Conditions, the Series 2025 Reserve Requirement shall be reduced to an amount equal to ten percent (10%) of the maximum annual debt service with respect to the then Outstanding principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds. If a portion of the Series 2025 Bonds are redeemed pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(i) or Section 3.01(b)(iii), the Reserve Requirement shall be reduced to fifty percent (50%) (prior to satisfaction of the Release Conditions) or ten percent (10%) (after satisfaction of the Release Conditions) of the maximum annual debt service of the Series 2025 Bonds after taking into account such extraordinary mandatory redemption. Any amount in the Series 2025 Reserve Account may, upon final maturity or redemption of all Outstanding Series 2025 Bonds be used to pay principal of and interest on the Series 2025 Bonds at that time. The initial Series 2025 Reserve Requirement shall be equal to $	.
“Series 2025 Revenue Account” shall mean the Account so designated, established as a separate Account within the Revenue Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(b) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
“Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account” shall mean the Account so designated, established as a separate Account within the Debt Service Fund pursuant to Section 4.01(e) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.

“Series 2025 Special Assessments” shall mean the Special Assessments levied on the assessable lands within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District as a result of the Issuer’s acquisition and/or construction of the 2025 Project, corresponding in amount to the debt service on the Series 2025 Bonds and designated as such in the methodology report relating thereto.
“Substantially Absorbed” means the date at least 75% of the principal portion of the Series 2025 Special Assessments have been assigned to residential units within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District that have received certificates of occupancy.
“2025 Assessment Area” shall mean the designated area within the District that will be subject to the Series 2025 Special Assessments.
“2025 Project” shall mean all of the public infrastructure deemed necessary for the development of 328 platted residential units within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District generally described on Exhibit A attached hereto.
“Underwriter” shall mean FMSbonds, Inc., the underwriter of the Series 2025 Bonds.
The words “hereof,” “herein,” “hereto,” “hereby,” and “hereunder” (except in the form of Series 2025 Bonds), refer to the entire Indenture.
Every “request,” “requisition,” “order,” “demand,” “application,” “notice,” “statement,” “certificate,” “consent,” or similar action hereunder by the Issuer shall, unless the form or execution thereof is otherwise specifically provided, be in writing signed by the Chairperson or Vice Chairperson and the Treasurer or Assistant Treasurer or the Secretary or Assistant Secretary or Responsible Officer of the Issuer.
All words and terms importing the singular number shall, where the context requires, import the plural number and vice versa.
[END OF ARTICLE I]

ARTICLE II
THE SERIES 2025 BONDS
SECTION 2.01.  Amounts and Terms of Series 2025 Bonds; Issue of Series 2025 Bonds. No Series 2025 Bonds may be issued under this Second Supplemental Indenture except in accordance with the provisions of this Article and Articles II and III of the Master Indenture.
The total principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds that may be issued under this Second Supplemental Indenture is expressly limited to $	. The Series 2025 Bonds shall be numbered consecutively from R-1 and upwards.
Any and all Series 2025 Bonds shall be issued substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibit B, with such appropriate variations, omissions and insertions as are permitted or required by the Indenture and with such additional changes as may be necessary or appropriate to conform to the provisions of the Resolution. The Issuer shall issue the Series 2025 Bonds upon execution of this Second Supplemental Indenture and satisfaction of the requirements of Section 3.01 of the Master Indenture; and the Trustee shall, at the Issuer’s request, authenticate such Series 2025 Bonds and deliver them as specified in the request.
SECTION 2.02.   Execution. The Series 2025 Bonds shall be executed by the Issuer as set forth in the Master Indenture.
SECTION 2.03.  Authentication. The Series 2025 Bonds shall be authenticated as set forth in the Master Indenture. No Series 2025 Bond shall be valid until the certificate of authentication shall have been duly executed by the Trustee, as provided in the Master Indenture.
SECTION 2.04.  Purpose, Designation and Denominations of, and Interest Accruals on, the Series 2025 Bonds.
The Series 2025 Bonds are being issued hereunder in order to provide funds
(i) for the payment of the Costs of acquiring and/or constructing the 2025 Project, (ii) to fund the Series 2025 Reserve Account in an amount equal to the initial Series 2025 Reserve Requirement;
(iii) funding interest on the Series 2025 Bonds through at least May 1, 2025 and (iv) to pay the costs of issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds. The Series 2025 Bonds shall be designated “Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025 (2025 Assessment Area),” and shall be issued as fully registered bonds without coupons in Authorized Denominations.
The Series 2025 Bonds shall be dated as of the date of initial delivery. Regularly scheduled interest on the Series 2025 Bonds shall be payable on each Interest Payment Date to maturity or prior redemption. Interest on the Series 2025 Bonds shall be payable from the most recent Interest Payment Date next preceding the date of authentication thereof to which interest has been paid, unless the date of authentication thereof is a May 1 or November 1 to which interest has been paid, in which case from such date of authentication, or unless the date of authentication thereof is prior to May 1, 2025, in which case from the date of initial delivery or unless the date of authentication thereof is between a Record Date and the next succeeding Interest Payment Date, in which case from such Interest Payment Date.

Except as otherwise provided in Section 2.07 of this Second Supplemental Indenture in connection with a book entry only system of registration of the Series 2025 Bonds, the principal or Redemption Price of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be payable in lawful money of the United States of America at the designated corporate trust office of the Paying Agent upon presentation of such Series 2025 Bonds. Except as otherwise provided in Section 2.07 of this Second Supplemental Indenture in connection with a book entry only system of registration of the Series 2025 Bonds, the payment of interest on the Series 2025 Bonds shall be made on each Interest Payment Date to the Owners of the Series 2025 Bonds by check or draft drawn on the Paying Agent and mailed on the applicable Interest Payment Date to each Owner as such Owner appears on the Bond Register maintained by the Registrar as of the close of business on the Regular Record Date, at his address as it appears on the Bond Register. Any interest on any Series 2025 Bond which is payable, but is not punctually paid or provided for on any Interest Payment Date (hereinafter called “Defaulted Interest”) shall be paid to the Owner in whose name the Series 2025 Bond is registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date to be fixed by the Trustee, such date to be not more than fifteen (15) nor less than ten (10) days prior to the date of proposed payment. The Trustee shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor to be mailed, first-class, postage-prepaid, to each Owner of record as of the fifth (5th) day prior to such mailing, at his address as it appears in the Bond Register not less than ten (10) days prior to such Special Record Date. The foregoing notwithstanding, any Owner of Series 2025 Bonds in an aggregate principal amount of at least $1,000,000 shall be entitled to have interest paid by wire transfer to such Owner to the bank account number on file with the Paying Agent, upon requesting the same in a writing received by the Paying Agent at least fifteen (15) days prior to the relevant Record Date, which writing shall specify the bank, which shall be a bank within the continental United States, and bank account number to which interest payments are to be wired. Any such request for interest payments by wire transfer shall remain in effect until rescinded or changed, in a writing delivered by the Owner to the Paying Agent, and any such rescission or change of wire transfer instructions must be received by the Paying Agent at least fifteen (15) days prior to the relevant Record Date.
SECTION 2.05.	Debt Service on the Series 2025 Bonds.
The Series 2025 Bonds will mature on May 1 in the years and in the principal amounts, and bear interest at the rates all as set forth below, subject to the right of prior redemption in accordance with their terms.

Year	Amount	Interest Rate	

*Term Bonds

Interest on the Series 2025 Bonds will be computed in all cases on the basis of a 360 day year of twelve 30 day months. Interest on overdue principal and, to the extent lawful, on overdue interest will be payable at the numerical rate of interest borne by the Series 2025 Bonds on the day before the default occurred.

SECTION 2.06.   Disposition of Series 2025 Bond Proceeds. From the net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds received by the Trustee in the amount of $	.
$	derived from the net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be deposited in the Series 2025 Interest Account;
$	 derived from the net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds (which is an amount equal to the initial Series 2025 Reserve Requirement) shall be deposited in the Series 2025 Reserve Account of the Debt Service Reserve Fund;
$	derived from the net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account of the Acquisition and Construction Fund for payment of the costs of issuing the Series 2025 Bonds; and
$	representing the balance of the net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be deposited in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account of the Acquisition and Construction Fund which the Issuer shall cause to be applied in accordance with Article V of the Master Indenture and the terms of the Acquisition Agreement.
SECTION 2.07.  Book-Entry Form of Series 2025 Bonds. The Series 2025 Bonds shall be issued as one fully registered bond for each maturity of Series 2025 Bonds and deposited with The Depository Trust Company (“DTC”), New York, New York, which is responsible for establishing and maintaining records of ownership for its participants.
As long as the Series 2025 Bonds are held in book-entry-only form, Cede & Co. shall be considered the registered owner for all purposes hereof and in the Master Indenture. DTC shall be responsible for maintaining a book-entry-only system for recording the ownership interest of its participants (“Direct Participants”) and other institutions that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly (“Indirect Participants”). The Direct Participants and Indirect Participants will be responsible for maintaining records with respect to the beneficial ownership interests of individual purchasers of the Series 2025 Bonds (“Beneficial Owners”).
Principal and interest on the Series 2025 Bonds registered in the name of Cede & Co. prior to and at maturity shall be payable directly to Cede & Co. in care of DTC. Disbursal of such amounts to Direct Participants shall be the responsibility of DTC. Payments by Direct Participants to Indirect Participants, and by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners shall be the responsibility of Direct Participants and Indirect Participants and not of DTC, the Trustee or the Issuer.
Individuals may purchase beneficial interests in Authorized Denominations in book-entry- only form, without certificated Series 2025 Bonds, through Direct Participants and Indirect Participants.
During the period for which Cede & Co. is registered owner of the Series 2025 Bonds, any notices to be provided to any Beneficial Owner will be provided to Cede & Co. DTC shall be responsible for notices to Direct Participants and Direct Participants shall be responsible for

notices to Indirect Participants, and Direct Participants and Indirect Participants shall be responsible for notices to Beneficial Owners.
The Issuer and the Trustee, if appropriate, shall enter into a blanket letter of representations with DTC providing for such book-entry-only system. Such agreement may be terminated at any time by either DTC or the Issuer in accordance with the procedures of DTC. In the event of such termination, the Issuer shall select another securities depository and in that event, all references herein to DTC or Cede & Co., shall be deemed to be for reference to such successor. If the Issuer does not replace DTC, the Trustee will register and deliver to the Beneficial Owners replacement Series 2025 Bonds in the form of fully registered Series 2025 Bonds in accordance with the instructions from Cede & Co.
In the event DTC, any successor of DTC or the Issuer, but only in accordance with the procedures of DTC, elects to discontinue the book-entry only system, the Trustee shall deliver bond certificates in accordance with the instructions from DTC or its successor and after such time Series 2025 Bonds may be exchanged for an equal aggregate principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds in other Authorized Denominations upon surrender thereof at the designated corporate trust office of the Trustee.
SECTION 2.08.   Appointment of Registrar and Paying Agent. The Issuer shall keep, at the designated corporate trust office of the Registrar, books (the “Bond Register”) for the registration, transfer and exchange of the Series 2025 Bonds, and hereby appoints U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as its Registrar to keep such books and make such registrations, transfers, and exchanges as required hereby. U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association hereby accepts its appointment as Registrar and its duties and responsibilities as Registrar hereunder. Registrations, transfers and exchanges shall be without charge to the Bondholder requesting such registration, transfer or exchange, but such Bondholder shall pay any taxes or other governmental charges on all registrations, transfers and exchanges.
The Issuer hereby appoints U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association as Paying Agent for the Series 2025 Bonds. U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association hereby accepts its appointment as Paying Agent and its duties and responsibilities as Paying Agent hereunder.
SECTION 2.09.  Conditions Precedent to Issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds. In addition to complying with the requirements set forth in the Master Indenture in connection with the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds, all the Series 2025 Bonds shall be executed by the Issuer for delivery to the Trustee and thereupon shall be authenticated by the Trustee and delivered to the Issuer or upon its order, but only upon the further receipt by the Trustee of:
Certified copies of the Assessment Resolutions;
Executed originals of the Master Indenture and this Second Supplemental
Indenture;
An opinion of Counsel to the District, also addressed to the Trustee,
substantially to the effect that (i) the Issuer has been duly established and validly exists as a community development district under the Act, (ii) the Issuer has good right and lawful authority under the Act to construct and/or purchase the 2025 Project being financed with the proceeds of

the Series 2025 Bonds, subject to obtaining such licenses, orders or other authorizations as are, at the date of such opinion, required to be obtained from any agency or regulatory body having lawful jurisdiction in order to own and operate the 2025 Project, (iii) all proceedings undertaken by the Issuer with respect to the Series 2025 Special Assessments have been in accordance with Florida law, (iv) the Issuer has taken all action necessary to levy and impose the Series 2025 Special Assessments, and (v) the Series 2025 Special Assessments are legal, valid and binding liens upon the property against which such Series 2025 Special Assessments are made, coequal with the lien of all state, county, district and municipal taxes, superior in dignity to all other liens, titles and claims, until paid;
A certificate of an Authorized Officer to the effect that, upon the authentication and delivery of the Series 2025 Bonds, the Issuer will not be in default in the performance of the terms and provisions of the Master Indenture or this Second Supplemental Indenture; and
A copy of the Collateral Assignment.
Receipt by the Trustee of the net proceeds from the initial sale of the Series 2025 Bonds shall constitute conclusive evidence of the fulfillment of the conditions precedent for the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds set forth in this Section 2.09 to the satisfaction of the Issuer and the Underwriter.

[END OF ARTICLE II]

ARTICLE III REDEMPTION OF SERIES 2025 BONDS
SECTION 3.01.  Redemption Dates and Prices. The Series 2025 Bonds shall be subject to redemption at the times and in the manner provided in Article VIII of the Master Indenture and in this Article III. All payments of the Redemption Price of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be made on the dates hereinafter required. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 3.01, if less than all the Series 2025 Bonds are to be redeemed pursuant to an extraordinary mandatory redemption, the Trustee shall select the Series 2025 Bonds or portions of the Series 2025 Bonds to be redeemed pursuant to Section 8.04 of the Master Indenture. Partial redemptions of Series 2025 Bonds shall be made in such a manner that the remaining Series 2025 Bonds held by each Bondholder shall be in Authorized Denominations, except for the last remaining Series 2025 Bond.
The Series 2025 Bonds are subject to redemption prior to maturity in the amounts, at the times and in the manner provided below. All payments of the Redemption Price of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be made on the dates specified below.
Optional Redemption. The Series 2025 Bonds may, at the option of the Issuer, provided written notice hereof has been sent to the Trustee at least forty-five (45) days prior to the redemption date (unless the Trustee will accept less than forty-five (45) days’ notice), be called for redemption prior to maturity as a whole or in part, at any time, on or after November 1, 20XX (less than all Series 2025 Bonds of a maturity to be selected by lot), at a Redemption Price equal to the principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds to be redeemed, plus accrued interest from the most recent Interest Payment Date to the redemption date from moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Optional Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account. If such optional redemption shall be in part, the Issuer shall select such principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds to be optionally redeemed from each maturity so that debt service on the remaining Outstanding Series 2025 Bonds is substantially level.
Extraordinary Mandatory Redemption in Whole or in Part. The Series 2025 Bonds are subject to extraordinary mandatory redemption prior to maturity by the Issuer in whole or in part, on any date (other than in the case of clause (i) below which extraordinary mandatory redemption in part must occur on a Quarterly Redemption Date), at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds to be redeemed, plus interest accrued to the redemption date, as follows:
from Series 2025 Prepayment Principal deposited into the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account (taking into account the credit from the Series 2025 Reserve Account pursuant to Section 4.05 of this Second Supplemental Indenture) following the payment in whole or in part of the Series 2025 Special Assessments on any assessable property within the District in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.05 of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
from moneys, if any, on deposit in the Series 2025 Funds, Accounts and subaccounts in the Funds and Accounts (other than the Series 2025 Rebate Fund, the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account and the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account) sufficient to pay and redeem all Outstanding Series 2025 Bonds and accrued interest thereon to the redemption date or dates in addition to all amounts owed to Persons under the Indenture.

from any funds remaining on deposit in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account not otherwise reserved to complete the 2025 Project (including any amounts transferred from the Series 2025 Reserve Account) all of which have been transferred to the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account.
Mandatory Sinking Fund Redemption. The Series 2025 Bonds maturing on May 1, 20XX are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption from the moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account on May 1 in the years and in the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts set forth below at a redemption price of 100% of their principal amount plus accrued interest to the date of redemption.

Year	Mandatory Sinking Fund
Redemption Amount	

*Maturity

The Series 2025 Bonds maturing on May 1, 20XX are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption from the moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account on May 1 in the years and in the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts set forth below at a redemption price of 100% of their principal amount plus accrued interest to the date of redemption.

Year	Mandatory Sinking Fund
Redemption Amount	

*Maturity

The Series 2025 Bonds maturing on May 1, 20XX are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption from the moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account on May 1 in the years and in the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts set forth below at a redemption price of 100% of their principal amount plus accrued interest to the date of redemption.

Year	Mandatory Sinking Fund
Redemption Amount	

*Maturity
Upon any redemption of Series 2025 Bonds other than in accordance with scheduled mandatory sinking fund redemptions, the District shall cause to be recalculated and delivered to the Trustee revised mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts recalculated so as to amortize the Outstanding principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds in substantially equal annual installments of principal and interest (subject to rounding to Authorized Denominations of principal) over the remaining term of the Series 2025 Bonds. The mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts as so recalculated shall not result in an increase in the aggregate of the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts for all Series 2025 Bonds in any year. In the event of a redemption occurring less than forty-five (45) days prior to a date on which a mandatory sinking fund redemption payment is due, the foregoing recalculation shall not be made to the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts due in the year in which such redemption occurs, but shall be made to the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts for the immediately succeeding and subsequent years.
SECTION 3.02.  Notice of Redemption. When required to redeem Series 2025 Bonds under any provision of this Second Supplemental Indenture or directed to redeem Series 2025 Bonds by the Issuer, the Trustee shall give or cause to be given to Owners of the Series 2025 Bonds to be redeemed, notice of the redemption, as set forth in Article VIII of the Master Indenture.
[END OF ARTICLE III]

ARTICLE IV
ESTABLISHMENT OF CERTAIN FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS; ADDITIONAL COVENANTS OF THE ISSUER; PREPAYMENTS; REMOVAL OF SPECIAL ASSESSMENT LIENS
SECTION 4.01.	Establishment of Certain Funds and Accounts.
The Trustee shall establish a separate Account within the Acquisition and Construction Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account.” Net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account in the amount set forth in Section 2.06 of this Second Supplemental Indenture, together with any moneys transferred to the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account pursuant to the provisions of this Second Supplemental Indenture, and such moneys in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account shall be applied by the Issuer as set forth in Section 5.01 of the Master Indenture, this Section 4.01(a) and the Acquisition Agreement. Subject to the provisions of Section 4.01(f) hereof, any moneys remaining in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account after the Completion Date, and after the expenditure of all moneys remaining therein that have not been requisitioned after satisfaction of the Release Conditions, except for any moneys reserved therein for the payment of any costs of the 2025 Project owed but not yet requisitioned, as evidenced in a certificate from the District Engineer to the Trustee, upon which the Trustee may conclusively rely, and the adoption of a resolution by the Issuer accepting the 2025 Project, as evidenced by a certificate from the District Manager delivered to the Trustee, upon which the Trustee may conclusively rely, shall be transferred by the Trustee to the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account. Subject to the provisions of Section 4.01(f) hereof, the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account shall be closed upon the expenditure or transfer of all funds therein including moneys deposited therein as a result of satisfaction of the Release Conditions. Upon presentment by the District Manager or the Issuer to the Trustee of a properly signed requisition in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C, the Trustee shall withdraw moneys from the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account and pay such moneys to the Person or Persons such requisition so directs. Pursuant to the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish a separate Account within the Acquisition and Construction Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account.” Net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account in the amount set forth in Section 2.06 of this Second Supplemental Indenture. Upon presentment by the District Manager or the Issuer to the Trustee of a properly signed requisition in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C, the Trustee shall withdraw moneys from the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account to pay the costs of issuing the Series 2025 Bonds. Six months after the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds, any moneys remaining in the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account in excess of the amount requested to be disbursed by the Issuer shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Interest Account. Any deficiency in the amount allocated to pay the cost of issuing the Series 2025 Bonds shall be paid from excess Series 2025 Pledged Revenues on deposit in the Series 2025 Revenue Account pursuant to paragraph SEVENTH of Section 4.02 hereof. When there are no further moneys therein, the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account shall be closed.
Pursuant to Section 6.03 of the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish a separate Account within the Revenue Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Revenue Account.”

Series 2025 Special Assessments (except for Prepayments of Series 2025 Special Assessments which shall be identified as such by the Issuer to the Trustee and deposited in the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount) shall be deposited by the Trustee into the Series 2025 Revenue Account which shall be applied as set forth in Section 6.03 of the Master Indenture and Section 4.02 of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
Pursuant to Section 6.04 of the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish a separate Account within the Debt Service Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Principal Account.” Moneys shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Principal Account as provided in Section 6.04 of the Master Indenture and Section 4.02 of this Second Supplemental Indenture, and applied for the purposes provided therein.
Pursuant to Section 6.04 of the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish a separate Account within the Debt Service Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Interest Account.” Moneys deposited into the Series 2025 Interest Account pursuant to Section 6.04 of the Master Indenture and Sections 2.06 and 4.02 of this Second Supplemental Indenture, shall be applied for the purposes provided therein.
Pursuant to Section 6.04 of the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish another separate Account within the Debt Service Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account.” Moneys shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account as provided in Section 6.04 of the Master Indenture and Section 4.02 of this Second Supplemental Indenture and applied for the purposes provided therein and in Section 3.01(c) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
Pursuant to Section 6.05 of the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish a separate Account within the Debt Service Reserve Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Reserve Account.” Net proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Reserve Account in the amount set forth in Section 2.06 of this Second Supplemental Indenture, and such moneys, together with any other moneys deposited into the Series 2025 Reserve Account shall be applied for the purposes provided therein and in this Section 4.01(f) of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
On each May 1 and November 1 (or, if such date is not a Business Day, on the Business Day next preceding such day), the Trustee shall determine the amount on deposit in the Series 2025 Reserve Account and transfer prior to the Completion Date any excess therein above the Reserve Requirement for the Series 2025 Bonds caused by investment earnings to the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account and after the Completion Date to the Series 2025 Revenue Account.
Notwithstanding any of the foregoing, amounts on deposit in the Series 2025 Reserve Account shall be transferred by the Trustee, in the amounts directed in writing by the Majority Holders of the Series 2025 Bonds to the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account, if as a result of the application of Article X of the Master Indenture, the proceeds received from lands sold subject to the Series 2025 Special Assessments and applied to redeem a portion of the Series 2025 Bonds is less than the principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds indebtedness attributable to such lands.

Subject to the provisions of Section 4.05 hereof, on any date the Issuer or the District Manager, on behalf of the Issuer, receives notice that a landowner wishes to prepay its Series 2025 Special Assessments relating to the benefited property of such landowner within the District, or as a result of a mandatory true-up payment, the Issuer shall, or cause the District Manager, on behalf of the Issuer to, calculate the principal amount of such Prepayment taking into account a credit against the amount of the Series 2025 Prepayment Principal due by the amount of money in the Series 2025 Reserve Account that will be in excess of the applicable Reserve Requirement, taking into account the proposed Prepayment. Such excess in the Series 2025 Reserve Account shall be transferred by the Trustee to the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account, as a result of such Prepayment. The District Manager, on behalf of the Issuer, shall make such calculation within ten (10) Business Days after receiving notice of such Prepayment and shall instruct the Trustee in writing to transfer such amount of credit given to the landowner from the Series 2025 Reserve Account to the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account to be used for the extraordinary mandatory redemption of the Series 2025 Bonds in accordance with Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof. The Trustee is authorized to make such transfers and has no duty to verify such calculations. Notwithstanding the foregoing, and subject to the next succeeding paragraph, upon satisfaction of the Release Conditions, the Trustee shall deposit such excess on deposit in the Series 2025 Reserve Account as described below to the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account and pay such amount deposited in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account to the Person or Persons designated in a requisition in the form attached hereto as Exhibit “C” submitted to the Issuer by the Developer within thirty (30) days of such transfer which requisition shall be executed by the Issuer and the Consulting Engineer. Such payment is authorized notwithstanding that the Completion Date might have been declared provided that there are Costs of the 2025 Project that were not paid from moneys initially deposited in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account and the Trustee has on file one or more properly executed unfunded requisitions. In the event there are multiple unfunded requisitions on file with the Trustee, the Trustee shall fund such requisitions in the order the Trustee has received them (from oldest to newest). In the event that there are no unfunded requisitions on file with the Trustee, such excess moneys transferred from the Series 2025 Reserve Account to the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account shall be deposited into the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account.
Upon satisfaction of the Release Conditions as evidenced by a written certificate of the District Manager delivered to the Issuer and the Trustee, stating that the Release Conditions have been satisfied and setting forth the amount of the new Series 2025 Reserve Requirement, the Trustee shall without further direction reduce the Series 2025 Reserve Requirement to ten percent (10%) of the maximum annual debt service of the then Outstanding principal amount of the Series 2025 Bonds as calculated by the District Manager. The excess amount in the Series 2025 Reserve Account shall be transferred to the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account. The Trustee may conclusively rely on such written certificate of the District Manager.
In addition, in the event of an extraordinary mandatory redemption pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(iii), the District Manager, on behalf of the Issuer, shall calculate the applicable Reserve Requirement and communicate the same to the Trustee and the Trustee shall apply any excess in the Series 2025 Reserve Account toward such extraordinary mandatory redemption.

Pursuant to Section 6.06 of the Master Indenture, the Trustee shall establish a separate Series Bond Redemption Account within the Bond Redemption Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account” and within such Account, a “Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount,” a “Series 2025 Optional Redemption Subaccount,” and a “Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount.” Except as otherwise provided in this Second Supplemental Indenture regarding Prepayments or in connection with the optional redemption of the Series 2025 Bonds, moneys to be deposited into the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account as provided in Section
6.06 of the Master Indenture, shall be deposited to the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account.
Moneys that are deposited into the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account (including all earnings on investments held therein) shall be used to call Series 2025 Bonds for the extraordinary mandatory redemption in whole, pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(ii) hereof or in part pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(iii) hereof.
Moneys in the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account (including all earnings on investments held in such Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account) shall be accumulated therein to be used to call for redemption pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof an amount of Series 2025 Bonds equal to the amount of money transferred to the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account for the purpose of such extraordinary mandatory redemption on the dates and at the price provided in such Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof.
The Issuer hereby directs the Trustee to establish a Series 2025 Rebate Fund designated as the “Series 2025 Rebate Fund.” Moneys shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Rebate Fund, as provided in the Arbitrage Certificate and applied for the purposes provided therein.
Any moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Optional Redemption Subaccount shall be used to optionally redeem all or a portion of the Series 2025 Bonds pursuant to Section 3.01(a) hereof.
SECTION 4.02.  Series 2025 Revenue Account. The Trustee shall transfer from amounts on deposit in the Series 2025 Revenue Account to the Funds and Accounts designated below, the following amounts, at the following times and in the following order of priority:
FIRST, upon receipt but no later than the Business Day next preceding each May 1 commencing May 1, 2025, to the Series 2025 Interest Account of the Debt Service Fund, an amount equal to the interest on the Series 2025 Bonds becoming due on the next succeeding May 1, less any amount on deposit in the Series 2025 Interest Account not previously credited;
SECOND, upon receipt but no later than the Business Day next preceding each November 1 commencing November 1, 2025, to the Series 2025 Interest Account of the Debt Service Fund, an amount equal to the interest on the Series 2025 Bonds becoming due on the next succeeding November 1, less any amounts on deposit in the Series 2025 Interest Account not previously credited;

THIRD, no later than the Business Day next preceding each May 1, commencing May 1, 202X, to the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account of the Debt Service Fund, an amount equal to the principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds subject to sinking fund redemption on such May 1, less any amount on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account not previously credited;
FOURTH, no later than the Business Day next preceding each May 1, which is a principal payment date for any Series 2025 Bonds, to the Series 2025 Principal Account of the Debt Service Fund, an amount equal to the principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds Outstanding maturing on such May 1, less any amounts on deposit in the Series 2025 Principal Account not previously credited;
FIFTH, notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time the Series 2025 Bonds are subject to redemption on a date which is not a May 1 or November 1 Interest Payment Date, the Trustee shall be authorized to transfer from the Series 2025 Revenue Account to the Series 2025 Interest Account, the amount necessary to pay interest on the Series 2025 Bonds subject to redemption on such date;
SIXTH, upon receipt but no later than the Business Day next preceding each Interest Payment Date while Series 2025 Bonds remain Outstanding, to the Series 2025 Reserve Account, an amount equal to the amount, if any, which is necessary to make the amount on deposit therein equal to the Reserve Requirement for the Series 2025 Bonds; and
SEVENTH, subject to the foregoing paragraphs, the balance of any moneys remaining after making the foregoing deposits shall be deposited into the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account to cover any deficiencies in the amount allocated to pay the cost of issuing the Series 2025 Bonds and next, any balance in the Series 2025 Revenue Account shall remain on deposit in such Series 2025 Revenue Account, unless pursuant to the Arbitrage Certificate, it is necessary to make a deposit into the Series 2025 Rebate Fund , in which case, the Issuer shall direct the Trustee to make such deposit thereto.
SECTION 4.03.   Power to Issue Series 2025 Bonds and Create Lien. The Issuer is duly authorized under the Act and all applicable laws of the State to issue the Series 2025 Bonds, to execute and deliver the Indenture and to pledge the Series 2025 Pledged Revenues for the benefit of the Series 2025 Bonds to the extent set forth herein. The Series 2025 Pledged Revenues are not and shall not be subject to any other lien senior to or on a parity with the lien created in favor of the Series 2025 Bonds, except as otherwise permitted under the Master Indenture. The Series 2025 Bonds and the provisions of the Indenture are and will be valid and legally enforceable obligations of the Issuer in accordance with their respective terms. The Issuer shall, at all times, to the extent permitted by law, defend, preserve and protect the pledge created by the Indenture and all the rights of the Owners of the Series 2025 Bonds under the Indenture against all claims and demands of all persons whomsoever.
SECTION 4.04.  2025 Project to Conform to Consulting Engineers Report. Upon the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds, the Issuer will promptly proceed to construct or acquire the 2025 Project, as described in Exhibit A hereto and in the Consulting Engineer’s Report relating thereto, all pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Acquisition Agreement.

SECTION 4.05.	Prepayments; Removal of the Special Assessment Liens.
At any time any owner of property subject to the Series 2025 Special Assessments may, at its option, or as a result of acceleration of the Series 2025 Special Assessments because of non-payment thereof or as a result of true-up payment, shall require the Issuer to reduce or release and extinguish the lien upon its property by virtue of the levy of the Series 2025 Special Assessments by paying or causing there to be paid, to the Issuer all or a portion of the Series 2025 Special Assessment, which shall constitute Series 2025 Prepayment Principal, plus accrued interest to the next succeeding Quarterly Redemption Date (or the next succeeding Quarterly Redemption Date if such Prepayment is made within forty-five (45) calendar days before a Quarterly Redemption Date), attributable to the property subject to the Series 2025 Special Assessment owned by such owner. In connection with such Prepayments, in the event the amount in the Series 2025 Reserve Account will exceed the applicable Reserve Requirement as a result of a Prepayment in accordance with this Section 4.05(a) and the resulting redemption of the Series 2025 Bonds in accordance with Section 3.01(b)(i) of this Second Supplemental Indenture, the excess amount shall be transferred from the Series 2025 Reserve Account to the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account as a credit against the Series 2025 Prepayment Principal otherwise required to be paid by the owner of such lot or parcel, upon written instructions to the Trustee of the District Manager upon which the Trustee may conclusively rely, on behalf of the Issuer, together with a certification stating that, after giving effect to such transfers sufficient moneys will be on deposit in the Series 2025 Reserve Account to equal or exceed the then Reserve Requirement for the Series 2025 Bonds and which certificate of the District Manager will further state that, after giving effect to the proposed redemption of Series 2025 Bonds, there will be sufficient Series 2025 Pledged Revenues to pay the principal and interest, when due, on all Series 2025 Bonds that will remain Outstanding.
Upon receipt of Series 2025 Prepayment Principal as described in paragraph
(a) above, subject to satisfaction of the conditions set forth therein, the Issuer shall immediately pay the amount so received to the Trustee, and the Issuer shall take such action as is necessary to record in the official records of the Issuer that the Series 2025 Special Assessment has been paid in whole or in part and that such Series 2025 Special Assessment lien is thereby reduced, or released and extinguished, as the case may be.
The Trustee may conclusively rely on the Issuer’s determination of what moneys constitute Series 2025 Prepayment Principal. The Issuer or the District Manager, on behalf of the Issuer, shall calculate the amount available for extraordinary mandatory redemption of the Series 2025 Bonds pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof forty-five (45) days before each Quarterly Redemption Date and will withdraw money from the Series 2025 Reserve Account as a credit against the amount of Prepayment that is owed in an amount as directed by the Issuer or the District Manager on behalf of the Issuer in accordance with Section 4.01(f) hereof and Section 4.05(a) hereof. No credit shall be given if as a result the Reserve Requirement shall be less than is required after taking into account the proposed extraordinary mandatory redemption pursuant to Section 3.01(b)(i) hereof. At any time such Prepayment is not in an integral multiple of $5,000, the Trustee shall withdraw moneys from the Series 2025 Revenue Account to round-up to an integral multiple of $5,000 and deposit such amount into the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Trustee shall not be authorized to withdraw any moneys from

the Series 2025 Revenue Account unless all of the deposits required under Section 4.02 hereof have or can be made to the next succeeding Interest Payment Date.

[END OF ARTICLE IV]

ARTICLE V
COVENANTS AND DESIGNATIONS OF THE ISSUER
SECTION 5.01.  Collection of Series 2025 Special Assessments. Pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Master Indenture and except as provided in the next succeeding sentence, the Issuer shall collect the Series 2025 Special Assessments relating to the acquisition and construction of the 2025 Project through the Uniform Method of Collection (the “Uniform Method”) afforded by Chapter 197, Florida Statutes. Pursuant to the terms and provisions of the Master Indenture, the Issuer shall, pursuant to the provisions of the Assessment Resolutions, directly collect the Series 2025 Special Assessments levied in lieu of the Uniform Method with respect to any assessable lands which have not yet been platted, unless the Trustee at the direction of the Majority Holders directs the Issuer otherwise or the timing for using the Uniform Method will not yet allow for using such method. In addition, and not in limitation of, the covenants contained elsewhere in this Second Supplemental Indenture and in the Master Indenture, the Issuer covenants to comply with the terms of the proceedings heretofore adopted with respect to the Series 2025 Special Assessments, and to levy the Series 2025 Special Assessments in such manner as will generate funds sufficient to pay debt service on the Series 2025 Bonds when due. All Series 2025 Special Assessments that are collected directly by the Issuer shall be due and payable by the landowner not later than thirty (30) days prior to each Interest Payment Date.
SECTION 5.02.  Continuing Disclosure. Contemporaneously with the execution and delivery hereof, the Issuer has executed and delivered a Continuing Disclosure Agreement in order to comply with the requirements of Rule 15c2-12 promulgated under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934. The Issuer covenants and agrees to comply with the provisions of such Continuing Disclosure Agreement applicable to it; however, as set forth therein, failure to so comply shall not constitute and Event of Default hereunder, but shall instead be enforceable by mandamus or any other means of specific performance.
SECTION 5.03.   Investment of Funds and Accounts. The provisions of Section 7.02 of the Master Indenture shall apply to the investment and reinvestment of moneys in the Series 2025 Accounts and subaccounts therein created hereunder.
SECTION 5.04.  Additional Obligations. The Issuer covenants not to issue any other Bonds or other debt obligations secured by the Series 2025 Special Assessments. Such covenant shall not prohibit the Issuer from issuing refunding Bonds. In addition, the Issuer covenants not to issue any other Bonds or debt obligations for capital projects, secured by special assessments on the land within the 2025 Assessment Area within the District which secure the Series 2025 Special Assessments, until the Series 2025 Special Assessments are Substantially Absorbed. The Issuer’s covenants described above shall not preclude the imposition of Special Assessments or other non- ad valorem assessments on such lands in connection with other capital projects that are necessary for health, safety or welfare reasons or to remediate a natural disaster. The Issuer shall provide the Trustee with a certification that the Series 2025 Special Assessments are Substantially Absorbed and the Trustee may conclusively rely upon such certification and shall have no duty to verify if the Series 2025 Special Assessments are Substantially Absorbed. Notwithstanding any provision in the Indenture to the contrary, the Issuer may issue other Bonds or debt obligations secured by Special Assessments levied on the same lands subject to the Series 2025 Special Assessments, at any time upon the written consent of the Majority Holders.

SECTION 5.05. Acknowledgement Regarding Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account Moneys Following an Event of Default. In accordance with the provisions of the Indenture, the Series 2025 Bonds are payable solely from the Series 2025 Pledged Revenues. Anything in the Indenture to the contrary notwithstanding, the Issuer hereby acknowledges that the Series 2025 Pledged Revenues include, without limitation, all amounts on deposit in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account of the Acquisition and Construction Fund then held by the Trustee, and upon the occurrence of an Event of Default with respect to the Series 2025 Bonds, (i) the Series 2025 Pledged Revenues may not be used by the Issuer (whether to pay costs of the 2025 Project or otherwise) without the consent of the Majority Holders, except to the extent that prior to the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Issuer had incurred a binding obligation with third parties for work on the 2025 Project and payment is for such work, and (ii) the Series 2025 Pledged Revenues may be used by the Trustee, at the direction or with the approval of the Majority Holders, to pay the reasonable costs and expenses incurred in connection with the pursuit of remedies under the Indenture. The Issuer covenants not to enter into any contract regarding the 2025 Project from and after the occurrence of an Event of Default without the written direction of the Majority Holders.

[END OF ARTICLE V]

ARTICLE VI
THE TRUSTEE; THE PAYING AGENT AND REGISTRAR
SECTION 6.01.  Acceptance of Trust. The Trustee accepts and agrees to execute the trusts hereby created and agrees to perform such trusts upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Indenture. The Trustee agrees to act as Paying Agent and Registrar for the Series 2025 Bonds.
SECTION 6.02.   Trustee’s Duties. The Trustee shall not be responsible in any manner for the due execution of this Second Supplemental Indenture by the Issuer or for the recitals contained herein (except for the certificate of authentication on the Series 2025 Bonds), all of which are made solely by the Issuer. Nothing contained herein shall limit the rights, benefits, privileges, protection and entitlement inuring to the Trustee under the Master Indenture.
SECTION 6.03.  Brokerage Confirmations. The Issuer acknowledges that to the extent regulations of the Comptroller of the Currency or other applicable regulatory entity grant the Issuer the right to receive individual confirmations of security transactions at no additional cost, as they occur, the Issuer specifically waives receipt of such confirmations to the extent permitted by law. The Trustee will furnish the Issuer periodic cash transaction statements that include detail for all investment transactions made by the Trustee hereunder.

[END OF ARTICLE VI]

ARTICLE VII MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS
SECTION 7.01. Interpretation of Second Supplemental Indenture. This Second Supplemental Indenture amends and supplements the Master Indenture with respect to the Series 2025 Bonds, and all of the provisions of the Master Indenture, to the extent not inconsistent herewith, are incorporated in this Second Supplemental Indenture by reference. To the maximum extent possible, the Master Indenture and this Second Supplemental Indenture shall be read and construed as one document.
SECTION 7.02.  Amendments. Any amendments to this Second Supplemental Indenture shall be made pursuant to the provisions for amendment contained in the Master Indenture.
SECTION 7.03. Counterparts and Electronically Signed and/or Transmitted Signatures. This Second Supplemental Indenture may be executed in counterparts, and all counterparts together shall be construed as one document. Executed counterparts of this Second Supplemental Indenture with signatures sent by electronic mail (i.e., in PDF format) or signed electronically via DocuSign or other electronic means may be used in the place of original signatures on this Second Supplemental Indenture. The parties intend to be bound by the signatures of the electronically mailed or signed signatures and the delivery of the same shall be effective as delivery of an original executed counterpart of this Second Supplemental Indenture. The parties to this Second Supplemental Indenture hereby waive any defenses to the enforcement of the terms of this Second Supplemental Indenture based on the form of the signature, and hereby agree that such electronically mailed or signed signatures shall be conclusive proof, admissible in judicial proceedings, of the parties’ execution of this Second Supplemental Indenture.
SECTION 7.04.  Appendices and Exhibits. Any and all schedules, appendices or exhibits referred to in and attached to this Second Supplemental Indenture are hereby incorporated herein and made a part of this Second Supplemental Indenture for all purposes.
SECTION 7.05.   Payment Dates. In any case in which an Interest Payment Date or the maturity date of the Series 2025 Bonds or the date fixed for the redemption of any Series 2025 Bonds shall be other than a Business Day, then payment of interest, principal or Redemption Price need not be made on such date but may be made on the next succeeding Business Day, with the same force and effect as if made on the due date, and no interest on such payment shall accrue for the period after such due date if payment is made on such next succeeding Business Day.
SECTION 7.06.  No Rights Conferred on Others. Nothing herein contained shall confer any right upon any Person other than the parties hereto and the Holders of the Series 2025 Bonds.
SECTION 7.07.  Patriot Act Requirements of the Trustee. To help the government fight the funding of terrorism and money laundering activities, Federal law requires all financial institutions to obtain, verify and record information that identifies each person who opens an account. For a non-individual person such as a business entity, a charity, a trust or other legal entity, the Trustee will ask for documentation to verify such non-individual person’s formation and existence as a legal entity. The Trustee may also ask to see financial statements, licenses,

identification and authorization documents from individuals claiming authority to represent the entity or other relevant documentation.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Terreno Community Development District has caused this Second Supplemental Trust Indenture to be executed by the Chairperson of its Board of Supervisors and its corporate seal to be hereunto affixed and attested by the Secretary of its Board of Supervisors and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association has caused this Second Supplemental Trust Indenture to be executed by one of its authorized signatories, all as of the day and year above written.

[SEAL]
Attest:

By:		 Name: Michelle Krizen	 Title:  Secretary, Board of Supervisors   

TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

By: 		 Name: Scott Brooks	 Title: Chairperson, Board of Supervisors  

U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as Trustee,
Paying Agent and Registrar

By: 		 Name: Robert Hedgecock	 Title: Vice President	

STATE OF FLORIDA	)
) SS: COUNTY OF 	)
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by means of  physical presence or  online notarization, this     day of 	, 2025, by Scott Brooks, Chairperson of Terreno Community Development District (the “Issuer”), who acknowledged that he did so sign the foregoing instrument as such officer for and on behalf of said Issuer; that the same is his free act and deed as such officer, and the free act and deed of said Issuer; and that the seal affixed to said instrument is the seal of said Issuer; that he appeared before me this day in person and severally acknowledged that he, being thereunto duly authorized, signed, sealed with the seal of said Issuer, for the uses and purposes therein set forth. He is personally known to me or produced
	as identification.
Notary: 	 [NOTARIAL SEAL]	Print Name: 	
NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF FLORIDA
My commission expires 	

STATE OF FLORIDA	)
) SS: COUNTY OF 	)
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by means of  physical presence or  online notarization, this    day of 	, 2025, by Michelle Krizen, Secretary of Terreno Community Development District (the “Issuer”), who acknowledged that she did so sign the foregoing instrument as such officer for and on behalf of said Issuer; that the same is her free act and deed as such officer, and the free act and deed of said Issuer; and that the seal affixed to said instrument is the seal of said Issuer; that she appeared before me this day in person and severally acknowledged that she, being thereunto duly authorized, signed, sealed with the seal of said Issuer, for the uses and purposes therein set forth. She is personally known to me or produced
	as identification.
Notary: 	 [NOTARIAL SEAL]	Print Name: 	
NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF FLORIDA
My commission expires 	

STATE OF FLORIDA	)
) SS:
COUNTY OF BROWARD	)
The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by means of  physical presence or  online notarization, this     day of 	, 2025, by Robert Hedgecock, a Vice President of U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as Trustee (the “Trustee”), who acknowledged that he did so sign said instrument as such officer for and on behalf of the Trustee; that the same is his free act and deed as such officer, and the free act and deed of the Trustee; that he appeared before me on this day in person and acknowledged that he, being thereunto duly authorized, signed, for the uses and purposes therein set forth. He is personally known to me or has produced 	as identification.
Notary: 	 [NOTARIAL SEAL]	Print Name: 	
NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF 	
My commission expires 	

EXHIBIT A DESCRIPTION OF 2025 PROJECT
The 2025 Project includes, but is not limited to, the following improvements, as described in the
Engineer’s Report, dated July 11, 2022, as supplemented:
Stormwater management and control facilities, including, but not limited to, related earthwork;
Roadway improvements relating to the stormwater facilities; Water and wastewater facilities;
Differential cost of undergrounding electric utilities; and All related soft and incidental costs.

EXHIBIT B
[FORM OF SERIES 2025 BOND]
R-1	$	
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA STATE OF FLORIDA COUNTY OF COLLIER
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT SPECIAL ASSESSMENT BOND, SERIES 2025
(2025 ASSESSMENT AREA)

Interest Rate	Maturity Date	Date of Original Issuance	CUSIP	
	%			88145K	

Registered Owner:	Cede & Co. Principal Amount:--
KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS that the Terreno Community Development District (the “Issuer”), for value received, hereby promises to pay to the registered owner shown above or registered assigns, on the date specified above, from the sources hereinafter mentioned, upon presentation and surrender hereof (except while the herein defined Series 2025 Bonds are in book-entry only form such presentation shall not be required), at the designated corporate trust office of U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as paying agent (said
U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association and/or any bank or trust company to become successor paying agent being herein called the “Paying Agent”), the Principal Amount set forth above (with interest thereon at the Interest Rate per annum set forth above, computed on a 360- day year of twelve 30-day months), said principal payable on the Maturity Date stated above. Principal of this Bond is payable at the designated corporate trust office of U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, located in Fort Lauderdale, Florida, in lawful money of the United States of America. Interest on this Bond is payable by check or draft of the Paying Agent made payable to the registered owner and mailed on each May 1 and November 1, commencing May 1, 2025 to the address of the registered owner as such name and address shall appear on the registry books of the Issuer maintained by U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as registrar (said U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association and any successor registrar being herein called the “Registrar”) at the close of business on the fifteenth day (whether or not a Business Day) of the calendar month next preceding an interest payment date (the “Record Date”). Such interest shall be payable from the most recent interest payment date next preceding the date of authentication hereof to which interest has been paid, unless the date of authentication hereof is a May 1 or November 1 to which interest has been paid, in which case from the date of authentication hereof, or unless such date of authentication is prior to May 1, 2025, in which case from the date of initial delivery, or unless the date of authentication hereof is between a Record Date and the next succeeding interest payment date, in which case from such interest payment date. Any such interest not so punctually paid or duly provided for shall forthwith cease to be payable to the registered owner on such Record Date and may be paid to the person in whose name

this Bond is registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date for the payment of such defaulted interest to be fixed by U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as Trustee (said
U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association and any successor trustee being herein called the “Trustee”), notice whereof shall be given to Bondholders of record as of the fifth (5th) day prior to such mailing, at their registered addresses, not less than ten (10) days prior to such Special Record Date, or may be paid, at any time in any other lawful manner, as more fully provided in the Indenture (defined below). Any capitalized term used in this Bond and not otherwise defined shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Indenture.
THE BONDS ARE LIMITED OBLIGATIONS OF THE ISSUER PAYABLE SOLELY FROM THE SERIES 2025 PLEDGED REVENUES PLEDGED THEREFOR UNDER THE INDENTURE AND NEITHER THE PROPERTY, THE FULL FAITH AND CREDIT, NOR THE TAXING POWER OF THE ISSUER, COLLIER COUNTY, FLORIDA (THE “COUNTY”), THE STATE OF FLORIDA (THE “STATE”), OR ANY OTHER POLITICAL SUBDIVISION THEREOF, IS PLEDGED AS SECURITY FOR THE PAYMENT OF THE BONDS, EXCEPT THAT THE ISSUER IS OBLIGATED UNDER THE INDENTURE TO LEVY AND TO EVIDENCE AND CERTIFY, OR CAUSE TO BE CERTIFIED, FOR COLLECTION, SERIES 2025 SPECIAL ASSESSMENTS (AS DEFINED IN THE INDENTURE) TO SECURE AND PAY THE BONDS. THE BONDS DO NOT CONSTITUTE AN INDEBTEDNESS OF THE ISSUER, THE COUNTY, THE STATE, OR ANY OTHER POLITICAL SUBDIVISION THEREOF WITHIN THE MEANING OF ANY CONSTITUTIONAL OR STATUTORY PROVISION OR LIMITATION.
This Bond shall not be valid or become obligatory for any purpose or be entitled to any benefit or security under the Indenture until it shall have been authenticated by execution of the Trustee of the certificate of authentication endorsed hereon.
This Bond is one of an authorized issue of Bonds of the Terreno Community Development District, a community development district duly created, organized and existing under Chapter 190, Florida Statutes (the Uniform Community Development District Act of 1980), as amended (the “Act”) and Ordinance No. 2022-22 of the Board of County Commissioners of Collier County, Florida enacted on June 14, 2022 and effective June 17, 2022, designated as “Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025 (2025 Assessment Area)” (the “Bonds”), in the aggregate principal amount of 		 MILLION 	 THOUSAND AND 00/100 DOLLARS ($	.00) of like date, tenor and effect, except as to number, denomination, interest rate and maturity date. The Series 2025 Bonds are being issued under authority of the laws and Constitution of the State of Florida, including particularly the Act, to pay the costs of constructing and/or acquiring a portion of the 2025 Project (as defined in the herein referred to Indenture). The Series 2025 Bonds shall be issued as fully registered bonds in authorized denominations, as set forth in the Indenture. The Bonds are issued under and secured by a Master Trust Indenture dated as of January 1, 2023 (the “Master Indenture”), as supplemented by a Second Supplemental Trust Indenture dated as of January 1, 2025 (the “Second Supplemental Indenture” and together with the Master Indenture, the “Indenture”), each by and between the Issuer and the Trustee, executed counterparts of which are on file at the designated corporate trust office of the Trustee in Fort Lauderdale, Florida.

Reference is hereby made to the Indenture for the provisions, among others, with respect to the custody and application of the proceeds of the Series 2025 Bonds issued under the Indenture, the operation and application of the Debt Service Fund, the Series 2025 Reserve Account within the Debt Service Reserve Fund and other Funds and Accounts (each as defined in the Indenture) charged with and pledged to the payment of the principal of and the interest on the Series 2025 Bonds, the levy and the evidencing and certifying for collection, of the Series 2025 Special Assessments, the nature and extent of the security for the Bonds, the terms and conditions on which the Series 2025 Bonds are issued, the rights, duties and obligations of the Issuer and of the Trustee under the Indenture, the conditions under which such Indenture may be amended without the consent of the registered owners of the Series 2025 Bonds, the conditions under which such Indenture may be amended with the consent of the Majority Holders of the Series 2025 Bonds outstanding, and as to other rights and remedies of the registered owners of the Series 2025 Bonds.
The owner of this Bond shall have no right to enforce the provisions of the Indenture or to institute action to enforce the covenants therein, or to take any action with respect to any event of default under the Indenture or to institute, appear in or defend any suit or other proceeding with respect thereto, except as provided in the Indenture.
It is expressly agreed by the owner of this Bond that such owner shall never have the right to require or compel the exercise of the ad valorem taxing power of the Issuer, the County, the State or any other political subdivision thereof, or taxation in any form of any real or personal property of the Issuer, the County, the State or any other political subdivision thereof, for the payment of the principal of and interest on this Bond or the making of any other sinking fund and other payments provided for in the Indenture, except for the Series 2025 Special Assessments to be assessed and levied by the Issuer as set forth in the Indenture.
By the acceptance of this Bond, the owner hereof assents to all the provisions of the Indenture.
This Bond is payable from and secured by Series 2025 Pledged Revenues, as such term is defined in the Indenture, all in the manner provided in the Indenture. The Indenture provides for the levy and the evidencing and certifying, of non-ad valorem assessments in the form of the Series 2025 Special Assessments to secure and pay the Bonds.
The Series 2025 Bonds are subject to redemption prior to maturity in the amounts, at the times and in the manner provided below. All payments of the redemption price of the Series 2025 Bonds shall be made on the dates specified below. Upon any redemption of Series 2025 Bonds other than in accordance with scheduled mandatory sinking fund redemption, the Issuer shall cause to be recalculated and delivered to the Trustee revised mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts recalculated so as to amortize the Outstanding principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds in substantially equal annual installments of principal and interest (subject to rounding to Authorized Denominations of principal) over the remaining term of the Series 2025 Bonds. The mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts as so recalculated shall not result in an increase in the aggregate of the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts for all Series 2025 Bonds in any year. In the event of a redemption or purchase occurring less than forty-five (45) days prior to a date on which a mandatory sinking fund redemption payment is due, the foregoing recalculation shall not be made to the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts due in the year in which such redemption

or purchase occurs, but shall be made to the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts for the immediately succeeding and subsequent years.
Optional Redemption
The Series 2025 Bonds may, at the option of the Issuer, provided written notice hereof has been sent to the Trustee at least forty-five (45) days prior to the redemption date (unless the Trustee will accept less than forty-five (45) days’ notice), be called for redemption prior to maturity as a whole or in part, at any time, on or after November 1, 20XX (less than all Series 2025 Bonds of a maturity to be selected by lot), at a Redemption Price equal to the principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds to be redeemed, plus accrued interest from the most recent Interest Payment Date to the redemption date from moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Optional Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account. If such optional redemption shall be in part, the Issuer shall select such principal amount of Series 2025 Bonds to be optionally redeemed from each maturity so that debt service on the remaining Outstanding Series 2025 Bonds is substantially level.
Mandatory Sinking Fund Redemption

The Series 2025 Bonds maturing on May 1, 20XX are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption from the moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account on May 1 in the years and in the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts set forth below at a redemption price of 100% of their principal amount plus accrued interest to the date of redemption. Such principal amounts shall be reduced as specified by the Issuer by the principal amount of any Series 2025 Bonds redeemed pursuant to optional or extraordinary mandatory redemption as set forth herein or purchased and cancelled pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture.

Year	Mandatory Sinking Fund
Redemption Amount	

*Maturity
The Series 2025 Bonds maturing on May 1, 20XX are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption from the moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account on May 1 in the years and in the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts set forth below at a redemption price of 100% of their principal amount plus accrued interest to the date of redemption. Such principal amounts shall be reduced as specified by the Issuer by the principal amount of any Series 2025 Bonds redeemed pursuant to optional or extraordinary mandatory redemption as set forth herein or purchased and cancelled pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture.

Year	Mandatory Sinking Fund
Redemption Amount	

*Maturity
The Series 2025 Bonds maturing on May 1, 20XX are subject to mandatory sinking fund redemption from the moneys on deposit in the Series 2025 Sinking Fund Account on May 1 in the years and in the mandatory sinking fund redemption amounts set forth below at a redemption price of 100% of their principal amount plus accrued interest to the date of redemption. Such principal amounts shall be reduced as specified by the Issuer by the principal amount of any Series 2025 Bonds redeemed pursuant to optional or extraordinary mandatory redemption as set forth herein or purchased and cancelled pursuant to the provisions of the Indenture.

Year	Mandatory Sinking Fund
Redemption Amount	

*Maturity
Extraordinary Mandatory Redemption in Whole or in Part
The Bonds are subject to extraordinary mandatory redemption prior to maturity by the Issuer in whole or in part on any date (other than in the case of clause (i) below which extraordinary mandatory redemption in part must occur on a Quarterly Redemption Date), at an extraordinary

mandatory redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the Bonds to be redeemed, plus interest accrued to the redemption date.
from Series 2025 Prepayment Principal deposited into the Series 2025 Prepayment Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account (taking into account the credit from the Series 2025 Reserve Account pursuant to Section 4.05 of the Second Supplemental Indenture) following the payment in whole or in part of Series 2025 Special Assessments on any assessable lands within the District in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.05 of the Second Supplemental Indenture.
from moneys, if any, on deposit in the Series 2025 Funds, Accounts and subaccounts in the Funds and Accounts (other than the Series 2025 Rebate Fund, the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account and the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account) sufficient to pay and redeem all Outstanding Series 2025 Bonds and accrued interest thereon to the redemption date or dates in addition to all amounts owed to Persons under the Indenture.
from any funds remaining on deposit in the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account not otherwise reserved to complete the 2025 Project (including any amounts transferred from the Series 2025 Reserve Account) all of which have been transferred to the Series 2025 General Redemption Subaccount of the Series 2025 Bond Redemption Account.
Except as otherwise provided in the Indenture, if less than all of the Bonds subject to redemption shall be called for redemption, the particular such Bonds or portions of such Bonds to be redeemed shall be selected randomly by the Trustee, as provided in the Indenture.
Notice of each redemption of the Bonds is required to be mailed by the Trustee by first class mail, postage prepaid, not less than thirty (30) nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the redemption date to each Registered Owner of the Bonds to be redeemed at the address of such Registered Owner recorded on the bond register maintained by the Registrar. On the date designated for redemption, notice having been given and money for the payment of the Redemption Price being held by the Trustee or the Paying Agent, all as provided in the Indenture, the Bonds or such portions thereof so called for redemption shall become and be due and payable at the Redemption Price provided for the redemption of such Bonds or such portions thereof on such date, interest on such Bonds or such portions thereof so called for redemption shall cease to accrue, such Bonds or such portions thereof so called for redemption shall cease to be entitled to any benefit or security under the Indenture and the Owners thereof shall have no rights in respect of such Bonds or such portions thereof so called for redemption except to receive payments of the Redemption Price thereof so held by the Trustee or the Paying Agent. Further notice of redemption shall be given by the Trustee to certain registered securities depositories and information services as set forth in the Indenture, but no defect in said further notice nor any failure to give all or any portion of such further notice shall in any manner defeat the effectiveness of a call for redemption if notice thereof is given as above prescribed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Trustee is authorized to give conditional notice of redemption as provided in the Master Indenture.
The Owner of this Bond shall have no right to enforce the provisions of the Indenture or to institute action to enforce the covenants therein, or to take any action with respect to any Event of

Default under the Indenture, or to institute, appear in or defend any suit or other proceeding with respect thereto, except as provided in the Indenture.
Modifications or alterations of the Indenture or of any indenture supplemental thereto may be made only to the extent and in the circumstances permitted by the Indenture.
Any moneys held by the Trustee or Paying Agent in trust for the payment and discharge of any Bond which remain unclaimed for three (3) years after the date when such Bond has become due and payable, either at its stated maturity date or by call for earlier redemption shall be paid to the Issuer, thereupon and thereafter no claimant shall have any rights against the Trustee or Paying Agent to or in respect of such moneys.
If the Issuer deposits or causes to be deposited with the Trustee funds or Defeasance Securities (as defined in the Master Indenture) sufficient to pay the principal or Redemption Price of any Bonds becoming due at maturity or by call for redemption in the manner set forth in the Indenture, together with the interest accrued to the due date, the lien of such Bonds as to the trust estate with respect to such Bonds shall be discharged, except for the rights of the Owners thereof with respect to the funds so deposited as provided in the Indenture.
This Bond shall have all the qualities and incidents, including negotiability, of investment securities within the meaning and for all the purposes of the Uniform Commercial Code of the State of Florida.
The Issuer shall keep books for the registration of the Bonds at the designated corporate trust office of the Registrar in Fort Lauderdale, Florida. Subject to the restrictions contained in the Indenture, the Bonds may be transferred or exchanged by the registered owner thereof in person or by his attorney duly authorized in writing only upon the books of the Issuer kept by the Registrar and only upon surrender thereof together with a written instrument of transfer satisfactory to the Registrar duly executed by the registered owner or his duly authorized attorney. In all cases in which the privilege of transferring or exchanging Bonds is exercised, the Issuer shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver a new Bond or Bonds in authorized form and in like aggregate principal amount in accordance with the provisions of the Indenture. Every Bond presented or surrendered for transfer or exchange shall be duly endorsed or accompanied by a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Trustee, Paying Agent or the Registrar, duly executed by the Bondholder or his attorney duly authorized in writing. Transfers and exchanges shall be made without charge to the Bondholder, except that the Issuer or the Trustee may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any transfer or exchange of Bonds.
The Issuer, the Trustee, the Paying Agent and the Registrar shall deem and treat the person in whose name any Bond shall be registered upon the books kept by the Registrar as the absolute owner thereof (whether or not such Bond shall be overdue) for the purpose of receiving payment of or on account of the principal of and interest on such Bond as the same becomes due, and for all other purposes. All such payments so made to any such registered owner or upon his order shall be valid and effectual to satisfy and discharge the liability upon such Bond to the extent of the sum or sums so paid, and neither the Issuer, the Trustee, the Paying Agent, nor the Registrar shall be affected by any notice to the contrary.

It is hereby certified and recited that all acts, conditions and things required to exist, to happen, and to be performed, precedent to and in connection with the issuance of this Bond exist, have happened and have been performed in regular and due form and time as required by the laws and Constitution of the State of Florida applicable thereto, including particularly the Act, and that the issuance of this Bond, and of the issue of the Bonds of which this Bond is one, is in full compliance with all constitutional and statutory limitations or provisions.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Terreno Community Development District has caused this Bond to be signed by the manual signature of the Chairperson or Vice Chairperson of its Board of Supervisors and its seal to be imprinted hereon, and attested by the manual signature of the Secretary of its Board of Supervisors, all as of the date hereof.
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT
By:		 Chairperson/Vice Chairperson
Board of Supervisors
(SEAL)

Attest:
By:		 Secretary
Board of Supervisors

CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION
This Bond is one of the Bonds delivered pursuant to the within mentioned Indenture.
Date of Authentication: 	

U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION, as Trustee

By:			 Vice President

STATEMENT OF VALIDATION
This Bond is one of a series of Bonds which were validated by judgment of the Circuit Court of the Twentieth Judicial Circuit of Florida, in and for Collier County, Florida, rendered on the 11th day of October, 2022.
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

(SEAL)
Attest:

By:		 Secretary
Board of Supervisors

By:		 Chairperson/Vice Chairperson
Board of Supervisors

ABBREVIATIONS
The following abbreviations, when used in the inscription on the face of the within Bond, shall be construed as though they were written out in full according to applicable laws or regulations:
TEN COM	-	as tenants in common TEN ENT	-	as tenants by the entireties
JT TEN	-	as joint tenants with rights of survivorship and not as tenants in common

UNIFORM TRANSFER MIN ACT	- 	Custodian 	
(Cust)	(Minor)
Under Uniform Transfer to Minors Act	
(State)
Additional abbreviations may also be used though not in the above list.

ASSIGNMENT AND TRANSFER
FOR	VALUE	RECEIVED	the	undersigned	sells,	assigns	and	transfers	unto

(please print or typewrite name and address of assignee)

the within Bond and all rights thereunder, and hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints

Attorney to transfer the within Bond on the books kept for registration thereof, with full power of substitution in the premises.
Signature Guarantee:

NOTICE: Signature(s) must be guaranteed by a member firm of the New York Stock Exchange or a commercial bank or trust company		NOTICE: The signature to this assignment must correspond with the name of the registered owner as it appears upon the face of the within Bond in every particular, without alteration or enlargement or any
change whatsoever.	

Please	insert	social	security	or	other identifying number of Assignee.

EXHIBIT C FORMS OF REQUISITIONS
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT SPECIAL ASSESSMENT BONDS, SERIES 2025
(2025 ASSESSMENT AREA)
(Acquisition and Construction)

The undersigned, a Responsible Officer of the Terreno Community Development District (the “District”) hereby submits the following requisition for disbursement under and pursuant to the terms of the Master Trust Indenture between the District and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as trustee (the “Trustee”), dated as of January 1, 2023, as supplemented by that certain Second Supplemental Trust Indenture dated as of January 1, 2025 (collectively, the “Indenture”) (all capitalized terms used herein shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Indenture):
Requisition Number:
Identify Acquisition Agreement, if applicable;
Name of Payee:
Amount Payable:
Purpose for which paid or incurred (refer also to specific contract if amount is due and payable pursuant to a contract involving progress payments):
Fund or Account and subaccount, if any, from which disbursement to be made:
Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account of the Acquisition and Construction Fund.
The undersigned hereby certifies that:
obligations in the stated amount set forth above have been incurred by the District,
each disbursement set forth above is a proper charge against the Series 2025 Acquisition and Construction Account;
each disbursement set forth above was incurred in connection with the Cost of the 2025 Project; and
each disbursement represents a Cost of 2025 Project which has not previously been paid.

The undersigned hereby further certifies that there has not been filed with or served upon the District notice of any lien, right to lien, or attachment upon, or claim affecting the right to receive payment of, any of the moneys payable to the Payee set forth above, which has not been released or will not be released simultaneously with the payment hereof.
The undersigned hereby further certifies that such requisition contains no item representing payment on account of any retained percentage which the District is at the date of such certificate entitled to retain.
Originals or copies of the invoice(s) from the vendor of the property acquired or the services rendered with respect to which disbursement is hereby requested are on file with the District.
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

By:		 Responsible Officer

Date:	

CONSULTING ENGINEER’S APPROVAL FOR
NON-COST OF ISSUANCE OR NON-OPERATING COSTS REQUESTS ONLY
The undersigned Consulting Engineer hereby certifies that this disbursement is for the Cost of the 2025 Project and is consistent with: (i) the Acquisition Agreement; and (ii) the report of the Consulting Engineer, as such report shall have been amended or modified.

Consulting Engineer

TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT SPECIAL ASSESSMENT BONDS, SERIES 2025
(2025 ASSESSMENT AREA)

(Costs of Issuance)

The undersigned, a Responsible Officer of the Terreno Community Development District (the “District”) hereby submits the following requisition for disbursement under and pursuant to the terms of the Master Trust Indenture between the District and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as trustee (the “Trustee”), dated as of January 1, 2023, as supplemented by that certain Second Supplemental Trust Indenture dated as of January 1, 2025 (collectively, the “Indenture”) (all capitalized terms used herein shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Indenture):

Requisition Number:

Amount Payable:

Purpose for which paid or incurred: Costs of Issuance

Fund or Account and subaccount, if any, from which disbursement to be made:

Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account of the Acquisition and Construction Fund

The undersigned hereby certifies that:
this requisition is for costs of issuance payable from the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account that have not previously been paid;
each disbursement set forth above is a proper charge against the Series 2025 Costs of Issuance Account;
each disbursement set forth above was incurred in connection with the issuance of the Series 2025 Bonds; and
each disbursement represents a cost of issuance which has not previously been paid.
The undersigned hereby further certifies that there has not been filed with or served upon the District notice of any lien, right to lien, or attachment upon, or claim affecting the right to receive payment of, any of the moneys payable to the Payee set forth above, which has not been released or will not be released simultaneously with the payment hereof.

The undersigned hereby further certifies that such requisition contains no item representing payment on account of any retained percentage which the District is at the date of such certificate entitled to retain.
Attached hereto are originals or copies of the invoice(s) from the vendor of the services rendered with respect to which disbursement is hereby requested.
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

By:			 Responsible Officer

Date:		

EXHIBIT D
FORM OF INVESTOR LETTER

[Date]
FMSbonds, Inc.
20660 W. Dixie Highway North Miami Beach, FL 33180

Re:	$	 Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025 (2025 Assessment Area)

Ladies and Gentlemen:
The undersigned is authorized to sign this letter [on behalf of Name of Non-Individual Investor], as the beneficial owner (the “Investor”) of $	of the above-referenced Bonds [state maturing on May 1, 	, bearing interest at the rate of  % per annum and CUSIP #] (herein, the “Investor Bonds”).
In connection with the purchase of the Investor Bonds by the Investor, the Investor hereby makes the following representations upon which you may rely:
The Investor has authority to purchase the Investor Bonds and to execute this letter, any other instruments and documents required to be executed by the Investor in connection with the purchase of the Investor Bonds.
The Investor meets the criteria of an “accredited investor” as described in one or more of the categories derived from Rule 501(a) under Regulation D of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”) summarized below, and therefore, has sufficient knowledge and experience in financial and business matters, including purchase and ownership of municipal and other tax-exempt obligations including those which are not rated or credit-enhanced, to be able to evaluate the risks and merits of the investment represented by the Bonds. Please check the appropriate box below to indicate the type of accredited investor:
a bank, registered broker, dealer or investment adviser (or investment adviser exempt from registration under Section 203(l) or (m) within the meaning of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940), insurance company, registered investment company, business development company, small business investment company; or rural business investment company;
an employee benefit plan, within the meaning of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, if a bank, insurance company, or registered investment adviser makes the investment decisions, or if the employee benefit plan has total assets in excess of $5 million;
an organization described in Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, corporation, Massachusetts or similar business trust partnership, or

limited liability company, not formed for the specific purpose of acquiring the Investor Bonds with assets exceeding $5 million;
a business in which all the equity owners are “accredited investors”;
a natural person who has individual net worth, or joint net worth with the person’s spouse or spousal equivalent, that exceeds $1 million at the time of the purchase, excluding the value of the primary residence of such person, except that mortgage indebtedness on the primary residence shall not be included as a liability;
a natural person with income exceeding $200,000 in each of the two most recent years or joint income with a spouse or spousal equivalent exceeding $300,000 for those years and a reasonable expectation of the same income level in the current year;
a trust with total assets in excess of $5,000,000, not formed for the specific purpose of acquiring the Investor Bonds whose purchase is directed by a sophisticated person;
an entity, of a type other than those set forth above, that owns investments in excess of $5,000,000 and that was not formed for the specific purpose of acquiring the Investor Bonds;
a natural person holding in good standing one or more professional certifications or designations or credentials from a designated accredited educational institution qualifying an individual for “accredited investor” status;
a “family office” with at least $5,000,000 in assets under management, that was not formed for the specific purpose of acquiring the Investor Bonds, and whose prospective investment is directed by a person capable of evaluating the merits and risks of the prospective investment; or
a “family client” of a family office described in the prior bullet point whose prospective investment is directed by that family office.
The Investor has been supplied with an (electronic) copy of the Preliminary Limited Offering Memorandum dated 	, 2025 of the Issuer and relating to the Bonds (the “Offering Document”) and has reviewed the Offering Document and represents that such Offering Document has provided full and meaningful disclosure in order to make an informed decision to invest in the Investor Bonds.

Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined have the meanings given to such terms in the Indenture.
Very truly yours, [Name], [Type of Entity]
By: 	 Name: 	 Title: 	 Date: 	

Or

[Name], an Individual

703940213v3

Terreno
Community Development District (CDD)

First Supplemental Engineer’s Report

December 2024

Prepared for:
The Board of Supervisors Terreno Community Development District

Prepared by:

J . R. EVANS ENGINEERING
9961 INTERSTATE COMMERCE DRIVE, STE. 230 / FORT MYERS, FL 33913 / 239. 405. 9148 (p) / 239.288.2537 (f) W W W . J R E V A N S E N G I N E E R I N G . C O M

Terreno CDD
First Supplemental Engineers Report	Page 1 of 3

Table of Contents
GENERAL PROJECT INFORMATION	2
GENERAL OVERVIEW	2
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT	2
PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF THE REPORT	2
2025 PROJECT	2
2.2	GENERAL OVERVIEW	2
CONCLUSIONS	3

Terreno CDD
First Supplemental Engineers Report	Page 2 of 3

GENERAL PROJECT INFORMATION

GENERAL OVERVIEW
Terreno Community Development District (the “District”) contains approximately 236.34 acres and is in the unincorporated area of Collier County. The site is in Collier County, Sections 24, Township 48S, Range 27E near the Immokalee Rd and Oil Well Rd intersection, with the eastern entry approximately 1.3 miles East from the intersection. The property is bounded north by Oil Well Rd, on the south by Randall Blvd, on the east by Golden Gate Canal, and on the west by residential properties.
The development plan for the District includes 686 single-family residential units along with community amenity centers and associated infrastructure. Buildout of the home sites within the District is anticipated to be finalized in 2026 and is currently being completed in multiple phases. When the Master Engineers Report was created, the Terreno development was initially expected to be completed in three phases. However, it is now planned to be developed in four phases.
Phases 1, 2 and 3 have obtained PPL approval while Phase 4 is currently under review at the time of this report. Phase 1 contains 179 lots, Phase 2 contains 186, Phase 3 contains 140 and Phase 4 contains 181 lots, for a total of 686 residential units. Appendix A “Development Plan and Phasing” depicts the overall plan of development via four phases.
TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT
Terreno Community Development District was established by Collier County Ordinance No. 2022-22, which was adopted on June 14, 2022, and became effective on June 17, 2022. The District was established pursuant to Chapter 190, Florida Statutes and was formed to plan, finance, construct, acquire, operate and maintain public infrastructure for the benefit of the District’s landowners. The District has authority to borrow money and issue bonds for the purpose of constructing and acquiring the improvements. The District has the authority to impose assessments, rates, and changes to pay for the construction, acquisition and continued operation and maintenance of the improvements.
PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF THE REPORT
This report is a supplemental addendum to the Master Engineer’s Report for The Terreno Community Development District adopted July 11, 2022. The purpose of this report is to outline the proposed District infrastructure improvements to be constructed under the 2025 Project being funded with the Special Assessment Bond, Series 2025.

2025 PROJECT

2.2 GENERAL OVERVIEW
The 2025 Project consists of a portion of the overall District infrastructure improvements described in the Master Engineer’s Report. The 2025 Project includes the continued construction of the master surface water management system, master water distribution and sanitary transmission system and associated infrastructure improvements needed to serve the remaining residential development.

Terreno CDD
First Supplemental Engineers Report	Page 3 of 3

Table 1, found below, lists the components of the 2025 Project and the estimated costs of those components.
Table 1. 2025 Project Estimated Construction Costs

2025 Project Estimated Construction Costs	
	Phase 1	Phase 2	Phase 3	Phase 4	Total	
Gutters and Curbing	$407,323	$179,782	$126,192	$188,285	$901,582	
Drainage	$788,568	$638,514	$388,632	$715,413	$2,531,127	
Potable Water	$499,554	$288,753	$231,739	$317,623	$1,337,669	
Sanitary Sewer	$2,285,077	$1,092,444	$826,471	$1,117,214	$5,321,206	
Earthwork and Excavation	$272,381	$138,123	$59,399	$234,601	$704,504	
Conservation Area	$0	$0	$0	$0	$0	
Total	$4,252,904	$2,337,616	$1,632,434	$2,573,136	$10,796,089	

CONCLUSIONS

This project aligns with the District's intended use of bond funds and is consistent with the Master Engineer’s Report created at establishment. It is our opinion that the Opinion of Estimated Construction Cost presented herein is reasonable and adequate for the District's purposes to acquire and / or construct the proposed infrastructure systems. Further, the proposed infrastructure systems will provide benefit to all lands within the District and these benefits will exceed in value the costs set forth herein. All the proposed District infrastructure systems identified in this report are consistent with and authorized pursuant to Chapter 190.012, Florida Statutes.
The project will be owned by the District or other governmental unit and the project is intended to be available and will reasonably be available for use by the general public (either by being part of a system of improvements that is available to the general public or is otherwise available to the general public) including nonresidents of the District. The entire project is or will be located on lands owned or to be owned by the District or another governmental entity or on perpetual easements in favor of the District or other governmental entity. The project, and any cost estimates set forth herein, do not include any earthwork, grading or other improvements on private lots or property. The District will pay the lesser of the cost of the components of the CIP or the fair market value.

Respectfully Submitted,
Joshua R. Evans, P.E District Engineer
Florida Engineer No. 57436

Appendix A
Development Plan and Phasing Exhibit

FLU: ES

0	500'

1000'

SCALE: 1" = 1000'	OIL WELL ROAD

FLU: RS

GOLDEN GATE CANAL

FLU: ES

FLU: RS

AMENITY PARCEL

TERRENO @ VALENCIA GOLF AND COUNTRY CLUB
DEVELOPMENT PLAN AND PHASING EXHIBIT

00596-05 E01 TERRENO PHASING PLAN.DWG
Page 75November 27, 2024

EXISTING VALENCIA GOLF AND COUNTRY CLUB

RANDALL BLVD

FLU: ES

LEGEND	
PHASE 1	FLU: RS = RURAL SETTLEMENT AREA	
	PHASE 2	FLU: ES = ESTATES DESIGNATION	
	PHASE 3		
	PHASE 4		

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SUPPLEMENTAL METHODOLOGY

TO BE DISTRIBUTED UNDER SEPARATE COVER

Stephen D. Sanford, Esq. West Palm Beach Office Direct Dial: 561-248-5303
E-MAIL: sanfords@gtlaw.com

November 13, 2024

Board of Supervisors of
Terreno Community Development District c/o Special District Services, Inc.
2501A Burns Road
Palm Beach Gardens, FL 33410 Attn: Todd Wodraska
Re:	Terreno Community Development District Special Assessment Bonds, Series 2025

Dear Board Members:
Greenberg Traurig, P.A. would be pleased to serve as Bond Counsel to the Terreno Community Development District (the “District”) in connection with the above-referenced proposed special assessment bond issue (the “Bonds”) to be issued to finance certain public infrastructure improvements (herein, the “Project”) and the costs of issuance of the Bonds.
We would propose to perform all of the services customarily performed by bond counsel, including necessary tax analysis in connection with the issuance of the above-referenced Bonds under a master trust indenture and one or more supplemental trust indentures (which we shall prepare), the preparation of all bond resolutions, the drafting of all closing papers, the delivery of our tax opinion to the investors and providing assistance in the preparation of a preliminary and final limited offering memorandum and the validation of the Bonds. For our services, we would propose a legal fee of $60,000 per issue including any refunding bonds. We would like to point out that our Firm will provide an unqualified tax opinion subject to additional tax diligence in light of the Villages TAM. We would also assist District Counsel in the validation of the Bonds. In addition, we would review all required assessment proceedings prepared by District Counsel on the District Manager.
We will also seek reimbursement of our reasonable documented expenses; such fees and expenses payable at, and contingent upon, the closing of the Bond issue (other than our expenses which are not contingent on the closing of the Bonds). Our out-of-pocket expenses, for which we will bill the District at the time of delivery of the Bonds, will not include the cost of preparing the final bond transcripts. Such item will be a post-closing matter and will be billed to the District at cost. Our fees assume that the requirements of Circular 230 will not be applicable to the Bonds; but in any event could not exceed the above stated amounts without notice to the Board of Supervisors.
Greenberg Traurig, P.A. | Attorneys at Law
777 South Flagler Drive | Suite 300 | West Palm Beach, Florida 33401 | T +1 561.650.7900 | F +1 561.655.6222

www.gtlaw.com

If for any reason the District is unable to complete its financing or shall abandon issuing the Bonds utilizing special assessment bonds to finance the costs of the Project, our proposed bond counsel fee would be payable in the amount described below on or before the close of calendar year 2025. Such amount due would be equal to our normal hourly rates, discounted by 10%, plus our reasonable documented out-of-pocket expenses. In all cases, if we were to be paid under such formula, our total fee for services provided as bond counsel would not exceed $60,000 per issue. We presume that under that scenario, where there are no bond proceeds available to pay our fees, payment would be made from general fund moneys of the District or moneys provided by the primary landowner/developer.
If our fee quote is acceptable to you, please indicate by signing below and return the same
to me.
If you have any questions, please feel free to give me a call.  We look forward to the

opportunity to work with you on this financing.

Very truly yours, GREENBERG TRAURIG, P.A.

Stephen D. Sanford, Shareholder

TERRENO COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT
By:	 Name:	 Title:	

698436025v1

2